

原料供給者と製品製造者の契約関係を考慮したDEA によるサプライチェーンの評価

| メタデータ | 言語: en |
|-------|-----------------------------------|
| | 出版者: |
| | 公開日: 2014-12-04 |
| | キーワード (Ja): |
| | キーワード (En): |
| | 作成者: チャオワラット, ウォラモン |
| | メールアドレス: |
| | 所属: |
| URL | https://doi.org/10.15118/00005123 |

Efficiency Evaluation of Supply Chain using Data Envelopment Analysis (DEA) Considering Contract Relationship between Supplier and Manufacturer

Case studies on Thai frozen food industry

Chaowarat Woramol

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of **Doctor of Philosophy of Engineering** of **Muraran Institute of Technology**.



Department of Production and Information Systems Engineering

September 2014

Declaration

I hereby declare that this thesis is my own work and effort and that it has not been submitted anywhere for any award. Where other sources of information have been used, they have been acknowledged.

Muroran, September 2014

CHAOWARAT Woramol

Acknowledgements

During the course of my graduate career I have benefited from the help, support, advice and suggestions of a great many people. Therefore, I would like to express my grateful appreciations and thanks to the followings:

- **Assoc. Prof. Hidetsugu Suto** (Primary supervisor) for his invaluable recommendations, and powerful encouragement. He provided years of technical and professional guidance, advice, and support. I am grateful for all that he has taught me, both as a researcher and as a teacher;
- **Prof. Jianming Shi** (Former supervisor) for his serious but valuable suggestions and comments especially in mathematical optimization thorough my PhD study. This thesis was hardly completed without his guidance;
- **Prof. Ken-ichi Itakura and Assoc. Prof. Shinya Watanabe** for serving as my committee members even at hardship with their encouragement and insightful comments.
- **Dr.Pairach Piboonrungroj** for his wisdom, invaluable guidance and professionalism, especially his encouragement from the beginning to pursue a PhD;
- **Assoc. Prof. Apichat Sopadang** for his continuous encouragement and guidance since my master degree until now. I would not have the life I have now if it had not been for him.
- **Mr. Hu Yong Wen** for friendship since we were exchanged student until now and his patient supports and providing an constructive explanations from the mathematical perspective;

I would like to acknowledge the financial, academic and technical support of the Muroran Institute of Technology. The Department of Production and Information Systems Engineering has provided the support and equipment I have needed to produce and complete my thesis.

I am also thankful to all the colleagues, friends and acquaintances, who helped make this an unforgettable journey. These three years at Muroran Institute of Technology have meant a lot to me. I also would like to thank **Patchanee Patitad**

Acknowledgements

for her kindness, friendship and support since our master degree in Chiang Mai University and now in Muroran.

Last but not least, I want to express my deepest appreciation to my beloved family, my grandma **Nooyim**, my dad **Reungyot**, my mom **Sirirat**, my aunt **Siriporn**, my uncle **Tawat**, my sister **Sinee** and my brother **Chonlakorn** for standing by me through thick and thin, for always believing in me, and for their unfailing love.

For any errors or inadequacies that may remain in this work, of course, the responsibility is entirely my own.

Muroran, September 2014

CHAOWARAT Woramol

Education's purpose is to replace an empty mind with an open one. — Malcolm Forbes

To my beloved family For their endless love, support and encouragement

Abstract

Background: Efficiency measurement is one of important steps for productive supply chain management (SCM). An efficiency measurement system should be constructed in consideration of practical structure of supply chain. Generally a supply chain structure consists of many types of members, i.e., suppliers, manufacturers and retailers. Each member is connected by relationships such as inter product flow and contact with others. The suppliers can be divided into two types; One is replaceable and another is irreplaceable due to their contract with the suppliers. A contracted supplier has to deliver products to the manufacturers stably under the contract. Whereas non-contacted ones do not have such duty, instead it has a risk to be replaced anytime. It means that non-contracted suppliers need to improve their own efficiencies, otherwise they could be replaced by the manufacturers. Because a supply chain consists of many members, an efficiency of supply chain depends on each member's efficiency. Hence, an efficiency of supply chain in which there are non-contracted suppliers should be considered.

Purpose: The aim of this study is to propose a method of efficiency evaluation of supply chain which consists of different contract types of suppliers.

Methodology: Theoretical models are developed from actual supply chain structure in which different types of suppliers, contracted and non-contracted, are involved. After constructing the models for multiple suppliers supply chain, the proposed models are proved that they are valid and applicable to the potential supply chain. Frozen food industry in Thailand is brought as a case study in this research.

Findings: The results of this research indicate that the proposed models can identify the inefficient supply chains extensively than the existing models. In addition, the proposed models can also provide a primary goal to develop an efficiency of the supply chain by replacing inefficient suppliers.

Theoretical contribution: From a theoretical perspective, the network DEA models with two types of suppliers in a supply chain have been proposed. Regarding to the first sub question, the first DEA model has been built for a situation that contracted and non-contracted suppliers are included in a same chain. For the

Abstract

second sub question, another DEA model has been built for a situation in which all suppliers in chain are non-contracted.

Practical contribution: The proposed DEA models have been applied to measure the efficiency of actual supply chain. Thai frozen food industry is brought as a case study. By using the proposed models, efficiency of non-contracted suppliers is included to examine efficiency of the chain. The proposed models lead us to inspect that which chain is constructed by inefficient non-contracted supplier. After choosing the chain which needs to improve its supplier's efficiency, the efficiency result of chain could be analyzed to understand how the chain efficiency could be changed by improving or changing inefficient non-contracted suppliers to be efficient ones.

Keywords: Efficiency evaluation, Supply chain, Data envelopment analysis, Contract of supplier, Frozen food industry of Thailand

概要

背景: サプライチェーンマネージメントにおいて効率性の測定は重要な段階のひと つである.そして効率測定システムは現実的なサプライチェーンの構造を考慮して構 成されるべきである.通常,サプライチェーンは,サプライヤ,製造業者,小売業者の ような複数のメンバーから構成され,各メンバーは生産フローの中で互いに繋がりを 持っている.そして例えば農産物サプライチェーンのように複数のサプライヤで構成 されるサプライチェーンにおいては,そのサプライヤは製造者と契約を結んでいるも のとそうでないものとに分けることができる.契約サプライヤは契約に従って製造業 者に安定的に製品供給を行わなくてはならないのに対し,非契約サプライヤにはその ような義務がない.しかしながら非契約サプライヤは,効率を向上させることができな ければ他のサプライヤに置き換えられるため,てしまうリストを伴う.従来の研究で はこのような状況は考慮されてこなかった.

目的: 本研究の目的は,異なる契約タイプのサプライヤが存在するサプライチェーンの効率評価手法の提案である.

方法:契約サプライヤと非契約サプライヤが存在する現実のサプライチェーンの構造に基づいて理論モデルを構築し、このモデルが現実のサプライチェーンに適用可能であることを確かめるために検証を行った.ここでは事例としてタイの冷凍食品生産業を取り上げた.

結果:提案モデルは現実的な食品サプライチェーン構造において非効率的なサプラ イチェーンを識別できることが示された.また効率を向上させるために潜在的なサプ ライヤをサプライチェーンに加えることが可能となった.

理論的知見:本研究では上記種類のサプライヤが存在するサプライチェーンに対し て多段階DEAを適用する手法を提案した.1つ目のDEAモデルは同じサプライチェー ンの中に契約サプライヤと非契約サプライヤが存在する状況に適用するものであ り,2つ目はサプライチェーンのすべてのサプライヤが非契約である状況に適用する ものである.

実践的知見: タイの冷凍食品産業を取り上げ,提案したDEAモデルをサプライ チェーンに適用する事例研究を行った.この方法によってサプライチェーンのどこに 効率性の低い非契約サプライヤが含まれているのかを知ることが可能になり,さらに そのサプライヤをより効率性の高いものに入れ替えた場合の効率性を分析することも 可能になった.このことから本研究で提案した手法は契約サプライヤと非契約サプライヤが存在するサプライチェーンの効率測定に関する我々の理解を深めたといえる.

キーワード: 効率測定, サプライチェーン, 包絡分析法, 供給契約形態

Contents

| De | eclar | ation | iii |
|----|--|--|--|
| Ac | knov | wledgements | v |
| Ał | ostra | ct | ix |
| Li | st of | figures | xiv |
| Li | st of | tables | xv |
| 1 | Intr 1.1 1.2 1.3 | PoductionOverviewBackground and Statement of the problem1.2.1Objective and Research Question:1.2.2Research contributionsStructure and Outline of the Thesis | 1 1 4 5 6 |
| 2 | Lite 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 | rature ReviewIntroductionSupply Chain Management (SCM) and its performance measurement2.2.1Fundamental of SCM2.2.2Supply chain and its performance measurementData Envelopment Analysis (DEA) and its evolutionApplications of DEA on Supply chain performanceConclusion | 9 9 9 12 13 16 22 |
| 3 | Out 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 | line of the researchIntroductionDefine statement problem, scope and literature reviewDesign and develop efficiency evaluation modelFind the factors and collect data that related to factorsCase study to evaluate the proposed methodResearch discussion and conclusionResearch Limitations | 23 23 24 24 25 25 25 |

Contents

| | 3.8 | Conclusion | 27 |
|----|-------|--|----|
| 4 | Effi | ciency Evaluation Model | 29 |
| | 4.1 | Introduction | 29 |
| | 4.2 | The model for supply chain | 29 |
| | 4.3 | Models | 33 |
| | | 4.3.1 All supplier can be replaced | 33 |
| | | 4.3.2 Some suppliers are replaceable | 35 |
| | | 4.3.3 Supply chain efficiency and member efficiency | 36 |
| | | 4.3.4 Supply chain efficiency in three different structure | 42 |
| | | 4.3.5 Supply chain efficiency and CCR efficiency | 45 |
| | 4.4 | Summary of the proposed model | 46 |
| | 4.5 | Experiments with Empirical Data | 46 |
| | | 4.5.1 Situation in which some suppliers are non-contracted | 47 |
| | | 4.5.2 Situation in which all suppliers are non-contracted | 48 |
| | 4.6 | Conclusion | 49 |
| | 1.0 | | |
| 5 | Exp | eriments: Supply chain of Thai frozen food industry | 51 |
| | 5.1 | Introduction | 51 |
| | 5.2 | The efficiency of supply chain management of the exported | |
| | | frozen food | 52 |
| | 5.3 | The exported frozen food supply chain structure | 53 |
| | 5.4 | Methodology | 55 |
| | 5.5 | Case study : Frozen shrimp industry | 59 |
| | 5.6 | Case study : Frozen vegetable industry | 62 |
| | 5.7 | Summary of result | 63 |
| | 5.8 | Discussions and conclusions | 64 |
| - | _ | | |
| 6 | App | dications on Customers' Satisfaction | 67 |
| | 6.1 | | 67 |
| | 6.2 | Customers' satisfactions | 68 |
| | 6.3 | Methodology | 69 |
| | | 6.3.1 Supply chain structure | 70 |
| | | 6.3.2 The DEA model | 70 |
| | | 6.3.3 The advantage of the model | 72 |
| | 6.4 | Experiment | 72 |
| | 6.5 | Conclusion | 75 |
| 7 | Con | clusions and future directions | 77 |
| , | 7 1 | Conclusions | 77 |
| | 7 2 | Directions for future works | 78 |
| | ,.2 | | 70 |
| Bi | bliog | graphy | 87 |

List of Figures

| 1.1 | Supply chain structure with contracted and non-contracted suppliers | 3 |
|-----|---|----|
| 1.2 | Real supply chain and virtual supply chain | 4 |
| 1.3 | Thesis structure and outline | 7 |
| 2.1 | Traditional DEA structure | 13 |
| 2.2 | Production frontier of the CCR and BCC models | 15 |
| 2.3 | Multi-stages structure | 16 |
| 2.4 | DEA models for supply chain | 17 |
| 3.1 | Research Process | 26 |
| 4.1 | Structure of chain | 30 |
| 4.2 | Structure of chain which all supplier is replaceable | 34 |
| 4.3 | Structure of chain which some suppliers are replaceable | 35 |
| 5.1 | The efficiency dimension of frozen food industry supply chain | 53 |
| 5.2 | The members of frozen food industry supply chain | 54 |
| 5.3 | Outline of research methodology | 55 |
| 5.4 | Structure of chain for frozen food industry | 56 |
| 6.1 | Outline of research methodology | 69 |
| 6.2 | Framework structure of supply chain with customers complaints | 71 |
| | | |

List of Tables

| Summary of literature review | 20 |
|---|--|
| Empirical data set of example supply chains | 47 |
| Suppliers <i>S</i> 2's efficiency score of example supply chains | 47 |
| Test data set of the virtual supply chains by changing <i>S</i> 2 | 47 |
| Efficiency scores of the current and virtual chains by changing S2 | 48 |
| Efficiency scores by using the model (<i>some</i>) | 48 |
| Suppliers <i>S</i> 1's and <i>S</i> 2's efficiency score of example supply chains | 48 |
| Test data set of the virtual supply chains by changing S1 and S2 | 49 |
| Efficiency scores of the current and virtual chains by changing <i>S</i> 1 | |
| and S2 | 49 |
| Efficiency scores by using the model (<i>all</i>) | 49 |
| Measurement criteria | 56 |
| Data sets of the frozen shrimp industry samples | 60 |
| Efficiency results of frozen shrimp supply chain | 61 |
| Data sets of the frozen vegetable industry samples | 62 |
| Efficiency results of frozen vegetable supply chain | 63 |
| Measurement Criteria | 73 |
| Data sets of the samples | 73 |
| Efficiency results vs. customer complaints | 74 |
| Efficiency score of the fifth chain | 75 |
| | Summary of literature reviewEmpirical data set of example supply chainsSuppliers S2's efficiency score of example supply chainsTest data set of the virtual supply chains by changing S2Efficiency scores of the current and virtual chains by changing S2Efficiency scores by using the model (some)Suppliers S1's and S2's efficiency score of example supply chainsTest data set of the virtual supply chains by changing S1 and S2Efficiency scores of the current and virtual chains by changing S1and S2Efficiency scores by using the model (all)Measurement criteriaData sets of the frozen shrimp industry samplesEfficiency results of frozen vegetable industry samplesEfficiency results of frozen vegetable supply chainData sets of the samplesEfficiency results of frozen vegetable supply chainEfficiency results vs. customer complaintsEfficiency results vs. customer complaintsEfficiency results vs. customer complaints |

1 Introduction

1.1 Overview

This chapter provides an introduction to the research covered in this study. It starts by explaining backgrounds of this study, followed by the objectives and the research questions. Then, the details of the structure and outline of this thesis are shown.

1.2 Background and Statement of the problem

Supply chain management (SCM) is a principle of management of activities that happen between every member in a chain to maximize customer value and achieve a sustainable competitive advantage [22]. Supply chains consist of business activities needed to design, make, deliver, and use a product or a service that is delivered to the end customers. The concept of supply chain management is defined by Mentzer et al. as follows [71].

The systemic, strategic coordination of the traditional business functions and the tactics across these business functions within a particular company and across businesses within the supply chain, for the purposes of improving the long-term performance of the individual companies and the supply chain as a whole.

The intention of introducing SCM is to satisfy customers' requirements and effective management. The main concept of SCM consists of principles of corporate competitiveness as a foundation of strategy [43, 94]. The competitiveness of a firm depends on the firm's ability to integrate its complex network of business relationships [59]. Since 1990s, supply chains have evolved rapidly showing an exponential growth in papers in different journals of interest to academics and

Chapter 1. Introduction

practitioners. Researches in these areas mainly focus on improving the efficiency and competitive advantage of manufacturers [8]. A firm's performance depends on its members in the supply chain, and simultaneously the performance of a supply chain will be determined by the successful of supply chain members' cooperation [28].

Regarding to supply chains consist of many members, to measure an efficiency of the chain is challenging because of its difficulties to identify an efficiency result of a chain by considering all members. In order to assess a supply chain, an adequate performance evaluation system is required because it helps to indicate an efficiency of the supply chain and find out its weakness which leads improvement [14]. Besides, performance measurement helps managers to make trade-offs between profit and investment [75]. Regarding to SCM concepts which concerns about cooperation between members in a chain, for effective SCM, total efficiency of system should be measured as well as each member performance [49]. A well-defined supply chain measurement system increases the chance for success by aligning processes across multiple members [59].

A structure of supply chain is different because it is constructed based on product's characteristic and production. Generally a supply chain structure consists of many types of members, such as, suppliers, manufacturers, transporters and retailers. Each member is connected by relationships such as inter product flow and contact with others. Therefore, the suppliers in a chain can be divided into two types, i.e., contacted one and non-contracted one [19]. Contracted supplier has to produce materiel for the manufacturer stably under the contract. Whereas non-contracted ones do not have such duty and it can be replaced anytime. It means non-contracted suppliers need to improve their efficiency or the manufacturers could stop the order to the supplier.

A chain may consists of only one type (contacted or non-contracted one) or the both types of suppliers. A chain that consists of the both types of suppliers is shown in fig. 1.1. Both suppliers consume inputs to produce intermediate products and deliver them to the manufacturer. After receive intermediate products from suppliers, the manufacture uses the products to produce outputs and deliver to next members in the chain. As mentioned before, a contract system has brought in a supply chain, an efficiency of non-contracted supplier is focused. In the case that the non-contracted supplier is inefficient, this supplier has to improve itself to be efficient or will be changed by the manufacturer. Hence, to improve an efficiency of inefficient supplier, all possible suppliers in measurement are considered as options to be changed. As shown in fig. 1.1, each of the non-contracted suppliers (A,B,C) is considered to be replaced.



Figure 1.1 - Supply chain structure with contracted and non-contracted suppliers

However, in traditional way of using the network DEA model, the manufacturer or assessor needs to change the non-contracted supplier and evaluate the efficiency of chain manually. Fig.1.2 shows the above mentioned chain. In this chain, non-contacted supplier B of each chain $(B_1, B_2 \text{ and } B_3)$ are changed into an inconsidering chain. The chain in which has been changed its non-contracted supplier is called a virtual chain. In an efficiency measurement, all virtual chains represent all possible chains which can be created. These virtual chains are evaluated their efficiency and compared with existed chains. For example, in chain 1, virtual chains which consist of all possible non-contracted suppliers, $(B_2 \text{ and } B_3)$, are created in measurement as shown at the lower side of Fig 1.2. Each virtual chain's efficiency is compared and the most virtual efficient chain structure is chosen. Finally, the most efficient virtual chain is compared with other chain in an efficiency measurement.

In a chain in which there are many changeable suppliers, there are more suppliers that can be changed to create possible virtual chains and compare supply chain's efficiency of these virtual chain with current efficiency. Due to this, it may cause a complicatedness to create all possible virtual chains.



Figure 1.2 – Real supply chain and virtual supply chain

According to above discussion, to use the traditional network DEA, it may causes difficulty in the case that the virtual chain is considered in an efficiency measurement. Therefore, in this research, a method of efficiency measurement to avoid this problem is considered.

1.2.1 Objective and Research Question:

From the above mentioned, the efficiency measurement system which allows us to consider virtual supply chain efficiency with considering to change noncontracted suppliers is required. The objective of this research is:

To contribute to the efficiency evaluation method with network DEA models

that consists of different contract types of suppliers.

To achieve the aim of this thesis, then many questions are arisen, the research questions are follows:

Main Question 1 How to improve the traditional network DEA for generating virtual chain by changing in efficient non-contracted supplier with efficient one?

Sub Question 1. How to improve the network DEA model for the situation that all suppliers under consideration are non-contracted?

Sub Question 2. How to improve the network DEA model for the situation that some suppliers under consideration are non-contracted?

From the above questions, an alternative DEA model is required. The alternative DEA models are a major contribution of this thesis. In order to achieve this, mathematical proof is needed to incorporate to the models.

Main Question 2 How can the proposed DEA models measure the efficiency of a potential supply chain?

This research question is equally important because it links the proposed models to practical supply chains. To answer this question, the proposed DEA models are applied to measure the efficiency of actual supply chains to show their applicability. Case studies approach are utilized to obtain an answer to this question.

1.2.2 Research contributions

This thesis aims to develop a method to evaluate efficiency of supply chains with considering contract relationship among members besides inter production flows which connect with others. The theoretical and practical contributions of this thesis can be summarized as follows.

Theoretical contributions

From a theoretical perspective, network DEA models with two types of suppliers of a supply chain are proposed. Regarding to the first sub question, the first proposed DEA model has been built for a situation in which contracted and non-contracted suppliers are included in a same chain. For the second sub question, the second proposed DEA model has been built for a situation that all suppliers in chain are non-contracted.

Practical contributions

The proposed DEA models have been applied to measure the efficiency of actual supply chain. Thai frozen food industry is brought as a case study. By using the proposed models, efficiency of non-contracted suppliers is included to examine efficiency of the chain. The proposed models lead us to inspect that which chain is constructed by inefficient non-contracted supplier. After choosing the chain which needs to improve its supplier's efficiency, the efficiency result of chain could be analyzed to understand how the chain efficiency could be changed by improving or changing inefficient non-contracted suppliers to be efficient ones.

1.3 Structure and Outline of the Thesis

This thesis consists of six chapters in which shown in Fig. 1.3.

- **Chapter 1** : A main area of study which is addressed in this chapter. Definitions of key concepts are given for the common understanding of an interested area. After a broad overview of the thesis has been given, a focus of this thesis and research questions are identified.
- Chapter 2 : The more extensive reviews of the key concepts specified in Chapter 1 is provided. It shows previous methodologies and results from the related literature in order to identify research gaps. SCM, supply chain performance, DEA and applications of DEA on SCM are reviewed.
- **Chapter 3**: Outline of this thesis is presented. There are details of each specific research phases and the research processes. The development of the network DEA models to consider non-contracted suppliers are shown. Research limitations are also discussed in this chapter.
- **Chapter 4** : The proposed DEA models which are constructed based on characteristics of non-contracted suppliers are presents. The proposed models obtains two types of situations in a supply chain. The first model represents the situation in which all suppliers are non-contracted. The second model represent the situation in which only some suppliers are non-contracted. The proposed models are applied for different situations in the following chapters.
- **Chapter 5** : An applicability of the proposed models to measure an efficiency of an actual supply chain from Thai frozen food industry is exhibited. The models are also applied to an actual data to measure an efficiency of a frozen shrimp industry and a frozen vegetable industry.



Figure 1.3 – Thesis structure and outline

- **Chapter 6** : An applicability of the proposed DEA models to analyze an efficiency of supply chain consider customers' satisfactions is presented. In order to show the ability of the models and the results is discussed.
- **Chapter** 7 concludes the thesis by referring back to the research questions. Research contributions are highlighted. Future research are identified.

2 Literature Review

2.1 Introduction

In this chapter, key concepts and approaches which are used in this study is described. The following three topics are mentioned; the first one is SCM and its efficiency measurement, the second one is the fundamental of DEA, and the last one is application of DEA on SCM. The review starts with a discussion of supply chain management, including definitions and fundamental, advantages of supply chain management. The review then considers supply chain performance and efficiency. Besides, the review focuses on DEA technique that involves the issues of its basic and evolution. Furthermore, this chapter also reviews the applications of DEA on supply chain.

2.2 Supply Chain Management (SCM) and its performance measurement

In this section, the definitions and concepts of supply chain management its performance, and efficiency measurement are shown.

2.2.1 Fundamental of SCM

The term 'Supply Chain' was introduced by Keith Oliver back in 1982 [77]. Oliver, a consultant at Booz Allen Hamilton, coined the term during an interview for the Financial Times in 1982. Later in 1998, Christopher defined the terms of supply chain as the network of organizations that are involved, through upstream and downstream linkages, in the different processes and activities that produce value in the form of products and services in the hands of the ultimate customer [34,80].

Various definitions of the word of supply chain have been offered in the past

several years as the concept has gained popularity. Ellram and Cooper [42] used the definition: "Supply chain management is an integrating philosophy to manage the total flow of a distribution channel from supplier to ultimate customer." The Supply Chain Council [2] defines the definition: "The supply chain - a term increasingly used by logistics professionals - encompasses every effort involved in producing and delivering a final product, from the supplier's supplier to the customer's customer. Four basic processes - plan, source, make, deliver - broadly define these efforts, which include managing supply and demand, sourcing raw materials and parts, manufacturing and assembly, warehousing and inventory tracking, order entry and order management, distribution across all channels, and delivery to the customer."

Rhonda [68] stated as:

all the activities involved in delivering a product from raw material through to the customer including sourcing raw materials and parts, manufacturing and assembly, warehousing and inventory tracking, order entry and order management, distribution across all channels, delivery to the customer, and the information systems necessary to monitor all of these activities.

Li [62] explained that:

SCM is a set of synchronized decisions and activities utilized to efficiently integrate suppliers, manufacturers, warehouses, transporters, retailers, and customers so that the right product or service is distributed at the right quantities, to the right locations, and at the right time, in order to minimize system-wide costs while satisfying customerservice level of requirements.

Mentzer [71] defined supply chain management as:

a systemic and strategic coordination of the traditional business functions and the tactics across these business functions within a particular company and across businesses within the supply chain, for the purposes of improving the long-term performance of the individual companies and the supply chain as a whole.

The supply chain is a network of firms, workers, technology, activities, information and resources that are implicated in transferring products or serving services from the suppliers to customers. The basic idea behind the SCM is that the firms and corporations involve themselves in a supply chain by exchanging information regarding market fluctuations and production capabilities [15, 47, 55]. Some reviews on current supply chain imply the delivery of capital projects has identified

2.2. Supply Chain Management (SCM) and its performance measurement

many areas for improvement, such as process re-engineering, suppliers' inventory management, collaboration, trust, communication, organizational structure, e-business deployment, and many other issues [101].

From these definitions, a summary definition of the supply chain can be stated as: all activities which include fulfilling customers' requirements and archiving goal of management. Then I can explain it as the activities, which are influenced by the conduct of supply chain to gain desirable outcomes.

Supply chain contracts are also useful tools to enable the several supply chain members of a decentralized setting to behave coherently and efficiently coordinate with each other. The contract can be defined as an agreement between the two parties. The contract is a set of many clauses, that provide suitable information and incentive mechanism to guarantee all the firms in supply chain to achieve coordination and optimize the SC performance [8].

Structuring the supply chain requires an understanding of the demand patterns, service level requirements, distance considerations, cost elements and other related factors. It is obvious to notice that these factors are highly variable in nature and this variability needs to be considered during the supply chain analysis process. Moreover, the interplay of these complex considerations could have a significant bearing on the outcome of the supply chain analysis process [20]. There are six key elements to a supply chain:

- **Production :** represents what customers want and market demands. It also considers focus on capacity, quality and volume of goods, keeping in mind that customer demand and satisfaction must be met.
- **Supply :** means a stage of finding facility or facilities and materials regarding the first element.
- **Inventory :** In this topic, inventory and how much product should be in-house are determined.
- **Location :** In this topic, the placement of production plants, distribution and stocking facilities, and placing them in prime locations to the market served are focused.
- Transportation : represents how to deliver products to customers.
- **Information :** Supply chain principle is co-operation between members. Thus, effective supply chain management requires to obtain information from the point of end-use, and linking information resources throughout the chain for speed of exchange.

Today's business environments are typically seen becoming inherently more unstable due to fast-changing market conditions, customer demands, actions of competitors, and so on [18]. According to high competition in business environment, the organizations have to improve their performance and develop competitiveness. In the changing competitive environment, it is a necessity for suppliers to develop organizations and facilities more flexible and responsive than the existing ones [48].

To achieve improved competitiveness, many firms have utilized SCM to increase organizational effectiveness and achieve such organizational goals as improved customer value, better utilization of resources, and increased profitability [60].

To manage a supply chain efficiently, improving supply chain performance has become one of the critical issues to develop competitive advantages of companies [16]. In this context, continuously improving performance has become a critical issue for most suppliers, manufacturers, and the related retailers to gain and sustain competitiveness and also for researchers and practitioners to research and to study for presenting the most suitable performance system. The overview of supply chain performance and efficiency is presented in next sections.

2.2.2 Supply chain and its performance measurement

The efficiency or performance can be clarified by using the degree to how well the supply chain can fulfill end user requirement [91]. And performance measurement is defined as a process of quantifying an effectiveness and efficiency of actions according to activities in supply chain [75]. The member in a supply chain will be able to make good decisions for its own operations. This will also tend to maximize the profitability of the supply chain as the whole supply chain [54]. According to this fact that information is the connection between all of the activities in a supply chain. Therefore in the efficiency measurement of supply chain should involve the information or feedback criteria in evaluation system as well.

With a fast change happening in the world, performance measurement plays an important role in SCM initiative and improvement [1]. Because it leads to set objectives, goals, evaluating performance and determining future courses of actions. In recent years, performance measurement and indicators have been acquired much attention from many researchers. Gunasekaran [48] summarized why he need to study the measures and indicators in two reasons: lack of a balance approach and lack of clear distinction between metrics at strategic, tactical and operational levels. The results of this research show that the improvement of the performance measurement program should be associated and committed to



Figure 2.1 – Traditional DEA structure

common goals and tailored to varying needs of members in chain.

2.3 Data Envelopment Analysis (DEA) and its evolution

Original DEA method, proposed by Charnes et al. [24], is order to evaluate an efficiency of units. DEA is a linear programming, non-parametric technique. The original motivation for DEA was to measure the relative efficiency of peer decision making units (DMUs) with multiple inputs and outputs [4,89]. DEA aims to produce the maximum outputs or use the minimum inputs by treating a DMU as a black box, i.e. the internal structures are ignored [38,50]. The basic idea of DEA is using input and output values of other units tries to construct a hypothetical composite unit out of existing units. The basic structure of DEA is shown in fig. 2.1. The Charnes-Coo-per-Rhodes (CCR) model is formulated as a task of fractional programming in the following form for the selected entity *o*:

$$\begin{array}{ll} \text{maximize} & \frac{\sum_{l=1}^{L} \mu_l Y_{l0}}{\sum_{i=1}^{I} v_i X_{i0}} \\ \text{subject to} & \frac{\sum_{l=1}^{L} \mu_l Y_{lj}}{\sum_{i=1}^{I} v_i X_{ij}} \leq 1 \qquad j = 1, ..., n \\ & \mu_l, v_i \geq 0 \end{array}$$

where

- X_{ij} : Vector of *i*-th inputs for *j*-th DMU.
- v_i : The weight to be determined of *i*-th inputs.
- Y_{lj} : Vector of *l*-th outputs in *j*-th DMU.
- μ_l : The weight to be determined of *j*-th outputs.
- *n* : The number of DMUs.

- *I* : The number of inputs.
- *L* : The number of outputs.

The efficiency of one decision-making unit o is defined as a ratio of the weighted sums of their outputs and the weighted sums of their inputs. The importance of each input and output is shown by $[v_i]$ and $[\mu_l]$.The above model is nonlinear and non-convex, with a linear and fractional objective function and linear and fractional constraints. Using a simple transformation developed by Charnes and Cooper [24], the above model can be reduced to the LP form (the Primal CCR model) so that the LP methods can be applied.

$$\begin{array}{ll} \text{maximize} & \sum_{l=1}^{L} \mu_l Y_{lo} \\ \text{subject to} & \sum_{l=1}^{L} \mu_l Y_{lj} - \sum_{i=1}^{m} v_i X_{ij} \leq 0 \quad j = 1, ..., n \\ & \sum_{i=1}^{I} v_i X_{io} \leq 1 \qquad \qquad j = 1, ..., n \\ & \mu_l, v_i \geq 0 \end{array}$$

The above model can be also solved in dual form. The dual model for a given unit using input and output values of other units tries to construct a hypothetical composite unit out of the existing units. If it is possible, the given unit is inefficient, otherwise it is efficient and lies at the efficiency frontier [69]. The dual model is expressed as;

minimize
$$\theta$$

subject to $\theta X_{io} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_j X_{ij} \ge 0$ $i = 1, ..., I$
(CCR) $\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_j Y_{lj} \ge Y_{lo}$ $l = 1, ..., L$
 $\lambda_j \ge 0$

By evaluating the efficiency of unit DMU_o , the above model seeks a virtual unit, which characterized by inputs $\lambda_j X_{ij}$ and outputs $\lambda_j Y_{rj}$. $\lambda_j X_{ij}$ and $\lambda_j Y_{rj}$ are a linear combination of inputs and outputs of other units of the population. They are better that the inputs and outputs of unit DMU_o which is being evaluated. For inputs of the virtual unit $\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_j X_{ij} \leq X_{io}$ and for outputs $\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_j Y_{rj} \geq Y_{ro}$. Unit DMU_o , is rated efficient if no virtual unit with requested traits exists or if the virtual unit



Figure 2.2 – Production frontier of the CCR and BCC models

is identical with the unit evaluated, e.g., $\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_j X_{ij} = X_{io}$ and $\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_j Y_{rj} = Y_{ro}$. If DMU_o is efficient, θ is one. For inefficient units, θ is less than one. This value shows the need for a proportional reduction of inputs for unit DMU_o to become efficient [92]. The CCR models assume Constant Returns to Scale (CRS) which means that if there is an increase in the inputs, the results in a proportion increase in the output level as well, for example, reducing input while remains output unchangedts

Consumed Production System Produced Since DEA techniques Nave been introduced, various extensions of the CCR models have been proposed. In 1984, Banker et.al.[11] have been introduced an extension of the original CCR models which called BCC models. The BCC models assume Variable Returns to Scale (VRS). The VRS models reflect the fact that production technology may exhibit increasing, constant and decreasing returns to scale. The BCC and CCR models are similar except the BCC models that includes the convexity conditions $\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_j = 1, \lambda_j \ge 0, \forall j$. The comparison of the CCR and BCC models frontier is shown in Fig. 2.2.

The previous two efficiency models are redial projection constructs. In 1985, Charnes et al. [23] introduced the additive or Pareto-Koopmans (PK) model to extend and combine both input and output orientations [37]. The another important extension for DEA is a Slack-Based Measure (SBM) which has been introduced by Tone [90]. This model is proposed to deal directly with the excess inputs and the output shortfalls of the DMU. Besides, the Russell measurement model, has been presented by Fare and Lovell [45] is equivalent to Tone's SBM. All above model is ignored internal processes. There are many major researches thrusts in DEA more over the three decades [37]. DEA was utilized into many sections such as electric industry [7], banking [61], insurance [30] and even mobile phone brand [13]. However the traditional DEA model and its extension models had limitation to deal with complex structure then multilevel models were presented to fix this problem. In 1996, Fare and Grosskopf [44] presented the network DEA. This ap-



Figure 2.3 – Multi-stages structure

proach allows one to examine more detail the inner workings of the production process, potential leading to a greater understanding of that process [37]. This was the beginning of many researches on multi-stages as shown in Fig. 2.3 and also on supply chain structure. In next section, applications of DEA on supply chain performance and efficiency is described.

2.4 Applications of DEA on Supply chain performance

For supply chains DEA models, it was started by Seiford and Zhu in 1999 [85]. Zhu [102] proposed a DEA-based supply chain model to both measure the overall efficiency, and its members. Besides, the game theory concepts were applied to model of Liang et al. [63]. They claimed that the traditional DEA models cannot be directly applied to evaluate multi-member supply chain operations. Their models, which use game theorem, become tools for the managers in monitoring and planning their supply chain operations. This model can significantly aid in making supply chains more efficiently. Because of this model, all outputs of the first stage are the only inputs to the second stage. Hence, in 2009 Chen [30] examined relations and equivalence between two existing DEA approaches that address measuring the performance of two-stage processes. Subsequently, in 2012, Li [61] extended this model by assuming that the inputs to the second stage include both the outputs from the first stage and additional inputs to the second stage. All above mentioned models, they have shared the same production possibility set as in Fig. 2.4 (a). In Fig. 2.4, dashed lines squares indicate production possibility set. In their models, an efficiency score is measured by existed supply chain. In 2009, Yang et al. [99] introduced the supply chain DEA model under consumption that every members in a chain can be replaced by introducing separate production possibility set concept as in Fig. 2.4 (b). Yang's model focuses on single supplier and single manufacturer supply chain. First, each member's efficiency is allowed to measure and compare with others. Then virtual supply chain is constructed by efficient members. Finally the chain efficiency is measured by merging all member as one chain.



Ζ



Figure 2.4 – DEA models for supply chain

 X^1 A Zha Yong [100] presented the two-stage BCC model by using a geometric-mean method for cooperative efficiency evaluation. The BCC model was chosen to consider the influence of both technology efficiency and the returns to scale efficiency. Additionally, to deal with the dynamic effect on network, a network-DEA with Sub Decision-Making Units (SDMUs) within a DMU was provided to analyze performances in a dynamic production network [29]. In 2013, Lotfi et al. [66] reviewed the state of the art in network DEA modeling. In particular two-stage models, along with a critical review of the advanced applications that were reported in terms of the consistency of the underlying assumptions and the results derived. Besides, they also proposed the common-weights DEA method to deal with total weights flexibility in DEA. X^2 B

From previous researches, they shows that an important area of development during the recent years has been devoted to applications wherein DMUs represent two-stage or network processes [36]. Afterward, the study of agile supply chains by Wu [95] in 2011 proposed an approach of DEA for partner selection and decision making which able to meet the combination of qualitative and quantitative objectives that are typically found in partner selection problems in practice. Zhu et al. [103] applied network DEA method for evaluating eco-efficiency of products. They claimed that it could distinguish differences in the eco-efficiency of products at the different stages. Besides, it could provide a better discrimination among pesticides while being compared with single-stage, case study on China's pesticides.

Ebrahimnejad et al. [40] utilized a three-stage DEA model with two independent parallel stages linking to a third final stage for banking industry. They claimed that their model can deal with changing the intermediate inputs to outputs. Huang et.al. [53] modified two-stage DEA model that allows multiple efficiencies to be calculated in the unique stage. In this research, the concept of intermediate input was introduced with using 58 Taiwanese international hotels. Egilmez et al. [41] used single-stage DEA model for sustainability assessment in SC, Food manufacturing sectors of United States was brought as case study. Wanke and
Barrosb [93] also provided a two-stage DEA in application for Brazilian banks.

Besides, the stage of model, an internal structure for supply chain should be focused as well. Thus, Network DEA model for supply chain performance evaluation by Chen [27] was presented. Chen introduced three different network DEA models under the concept of (1) centralized which represented the supply chain that is supervised by a single decision maker who can arrange the supplier and manufacturer operations to maximize the whole supply chain efficiency, (2) decentralized which stand for supply chain that has its own incentive and strategies and (3) mixed organization mechanisms in term of two-stage model.

As for supply chain management, DEA was applied in many areas. It was also used in supplier selection and evaluation in a supply chain as well [32]. In Chen's research, DEA was used to evaluate performance of the supplier, prior to the suppliers. A value chain concept was also used in DEA to evaluate the performance of purchasing and supply management [84]. The proposed model in this study provides a single measure of performance evaluation, which can be used to benchmark with peer companies within the industry at a given point in time as well as with own performance at different points in time. Chen [27] used the two-stage network DEA model to evaluated sustainable product-design performance with an *industrial design module* and a *bio-design module* in automobile manufacturers. In this research, both centralized and decentralized models were discussed to analyze the simultaneous, proactive, and reactive approaches.

Even there have been many researches proposed the models to deal with the supply chain, there are only a few studies that applied solely DEA methodology. Almost of study applied DEA as the one part on research such as Lacouture [17] adapted DEA to optimizing B2B transactions in the purchase of construction materials, similarly as Ross [82] who used DEA in benchmarking framework illustrated in the context of a large supply chain system, as same as Lim [64] who proposed an effective benchmarking-path-selection method by using DEA as well.

The analytic hierarchy process (AHP) is a systematic way for subjective decision processes, sensitivity analysis, information about the evaluation criteria implicit weights, better understanding, participation among the members of the decision making groups, and hence, a commitment to the chosen alternative [86]. Lin [65] applied AHP for qualitative performance data. And Lozano [67] utilized AHP to compute relative priorities of inputs and outputs changes before applying DEA. In 2007, Korpelar [56] combined DEA with AHP in selecting the warehouse operator network. In this study, DEA used the preference priorities derived from AHP results as input. These priorities were combined with cost information in order to define the most service/cost-effective warehouse operators.

Besides, dealing with model structure, the data that was used in model is also included. There are many researches that utilize fuzzy measure theory. Fuzzy is one of the famous methods that has been applied with DEA to deal with uncertain data in decision-making process to be more adaptive to the real world [5,6,52,83]. Moreover, there are some researches which have been applied fuzzy logic. For example,

- In the application of performance evaluation for Airport Construction Energysaving based which convert dimensionless fuzzy number. Then, with the converted fuzzy number as the basis, incomplete weight information as constraint in DEA [97].
- In banking sector, a fuzzy correlation coefficient method has been proposed an using expected value approach which calculates the expected interval and expected value of fuzzy correlation coefficient between fuzzy inputs and fuzzy outputs that were used in DEA model [81].

Rough set theory was also utilized with DEA on supply chain performance evaluation to deal with the difficulty of collecting data by characterizing this rough uncertainty [98]. And Cross-efficiency was applied to solve problem about combinations of information sharing affect the performance and undesirable measures in a supply chain [71]. To consider undesirable outputs, Li [61] proposed model construction method for resource allocation considering undesirable outputs between different decision-making units based on the DEA framework under the CRS and VRS assumption. As well as Shiraz [87] introduced fuzzy rough data envelopment analysis (FRDEA) which apparently provide a way to accommodate the uncertainty.

Due to the fact that traditional DEA models normally assume or require all the data are known precisely. However, in many states, the data are not deterministic. The simulation was introduced to handle with this condition. Additionally, in DEA method, there are some researches that brought up this topic, namely Kuah [58] has carried out DEA method with Monte Carlo simulation to evaluate Knowledge Management performance in higher educational institutions. Wu [96] employed Monte Carlo simulation to investigate and illustrate the performance of the candidate vendors in vendor selection with specific probability distribution in risk-embedded attributes.

Furthermore, there are plenty of methods which were employed with DEA, for instance, balanced scorecard approach [9], data mining [3] and Principal Component Analysis [10].

Besides several of applications on DEA above, there are some researches that reviewed on the different theme which concerned SCM such as environmental

efficiency evaluation [88], green supply chain management [72] and fuzzy data envelopment analysis literature [51]. To conclude the applications of DEA in SC performance research, the literature are summarized in Table 2.1.

| Authors | Finding | |
|---------------------------|--|-----------------------|
| Authors | Model | Applications |
| Seiford | Multi-stages DEA measure the overall | Commercial banks |
| Lawrence M. | efficiency | |
| and Zhu Joe [85] | | |
| Zhu Joe [102] | Multi-stages DEA measure the overall | |
| | efficiency and its members | |
| Liang Liang et al. | A two-stages DEA apply game theory | |
| [63] | for Buyer-Seller situation | |
| Chen Yao et al. | Examined relations and equivalence | Banking industry |
| [30] | between models of Zhu and Liang two | |
| | models above | |
| Li Hong et al. | Extended Chen's model for addition in- | China's regions |
| [61] | puts | |
| Zha Yong et al. | Two-stage BCC DEA model by using a | |
| [100] | geometric-mean method | |
| Chen Chein- | Network DEA which focus on a dy- | |
| Ming [29] | namic production network | |
| Farhad Hossein- | Single-stage DEA which deal with total | |
| zadeh Lotfi et al. | weights flexibility | |
| [66] | | |
| Wade D. Cook et | Network DEA by considering Stackel- | |
| al. [36] | berg (leader-follower) and cooperative | |
| o) | game concepts | |
| Chong Wu and | Traditional DEA for partner selection | Agile supply chains |
| David Barnes | and decision making | |
| [95] | | |
| Ci Chen et al. | A two-stages DEA model which consid- | |
| [27] | ers internal structure under the con- | |
| | cepts of (1) centralized, (2) decentral- | |
| | ized and (3) mixed. | |
| Feng Yan et at. | Network DEA concerns internal struc- | Banking industry |
| [99] Ninh e desse tiss | ture which all members are separated | Tuonion' |
| | mulli-stages DEA for green SC | iranian companies |
| Seyea Mostala | | producing soft drinks |
| et al. [72] | | |

| Table 2.1 – | Summary | of literature | review |
|-------------|---------|---------------|--------|
| Table 2.1 | Summary | ormerature | |

| Adel Hatami- Marbini et al. | Traditional DEA with fuzzy theorem | |
|--|--|--|
| Zhu Zengyin et al. [103] | Network DEA | China's pesticides |
| Ali Ebrahimne- jad et al. [40] | A three-stages DEA | Banking industry |
| Chin-wei Huang et al. [53] | Modified two-stage DEA model | Taiwanese interna- tional hotels |
| Gokhan Egilmez et al. [41] | Traditional DEA | U.S. food manufactur- ing sectors |
| Peter Wanke and Carlos Barrosb [93] | A two-stages DEA | Brazilian banks |
| Chen Yuh-Jen [32] | Traditional DEA in one of supplier se- lection steps for SC | Taiwanese textile industry |
| Haritha Saranga and Roger Moser [84] | Traditional DEA to evaluate the perfor- mance of purchasing | Many types of industry |
| Chen Chialin [27] | A two-stage DEA | Vehicles industry |
| Castro- Lacouture et al. [17] | Traditional DEA | B2B construction marketplaces |
| Anthony Ross and Cornelia Droge [82] | Traditional DEA | Distribution centers (DCs) for large supply chain |
| Lim Sungmook et al.[64] | Traditional DEA | ASIAN container terminals |
| Shang, Jen S. [86] | Traditional DEA with AHP | Facility layout problem |
| Lin Ming-Ian Lin [65] | Traditional DEA with AHP | Local government in China |
| Korpela Jukka et al. [56] | Traditional DEA with AHP | warehouse operators for SC |
| Xu Jiuping et al. [98] | Traditional DEA with Rough set | Furniture manufac- turers in the western region of China |

Chapter 2. Literature Review

| Mentzer John T. et al. [71] Li Hong et al. [61] | Traditional DEA with Rough set con- sider undesirable outputs Traditional DEA considering undesir- able outputs | Resource allocation in China's region |
|--|--|--|
| Shiraz Rashed Khanjani et al. [87] | Traditional DEA with fuzzy rough set | |
| Asosheh Abbas et al. [9] | Traditional DEA with BSC | Iran industry |
| Akcay Alp Eren [3] | Traditional DEA with data mining | |
| Song Malin et al. [88] | Traditional DEA | Environment prob- lems |

2.5 Conclusion

This review has outlined key areas of literature that may enhance an understanding of views regarding SCM and its performance, DEA and its application on SCM. From the above literature, it is obvious that DEA is brought up in many fields of researches. Conversely, only a few has focused on internal structures and relationship between each member which are a main principle of SCM. For example, agricultural products supply chain, the contract system is applied to connect supplier and manufacture other than products flow. The contract system is introduced into some supply chains to avoid risk resulted from unstable production cost and investment. Regarding to these benefits, some members in SC apply contract system with their suppliers. For the situation of supply chain in which some members are connected, due to their contracts and some are not, the previous models cannot be used. From such reasons, the research's gaps have been identified. The major research gaps come from the consideration of the contract system for suppliers, or no such a contract. Therefore, to fulfill these gaps, this study is intended to provide a more suitable framework to measure the efficiency of a supply chain by developing DEA technique to consider internal structure such as contract relationship between suppliers and manufacture. The proposed methodology comprises an alternative DEA model which integrates two types of contracted supplier and non-contracted supplier that are irreplaceable and replaceable, respectively. The proposed models will enable organizations to improve supply chain efficiency in the case that efficiency of non-contracted suppliers is measured. The research outline is discussed in the next chapter.

3 Outline of the research

3.1 Introduction

The chapter reviews a research outline of this study. It begins with a procedure of this study then followed along with details of each specific research phase, and lastly limitations of this research. This research utilized studied supply chains in Thai frozen food industry sector to realize that the research aim is to show applicability of the proposed method in the next two chapters (Chapter Five) using the proposed models which have been developed in the following chapter (Chapter Four). There are also discussions of an approach for applying the proposed models to a case study in the last phase in the last chapter (Chapter Six).

The research procedure in this study consists of five phases. Firstly, background and related literature, which are reviewed to examine gaps within the research interest area. Secondly, an alternative method to evaluate efficiency of supply chain is proposed. To show the efficiency of proposed method, a case-study approach is utilized. In this phase, a sample group in case study is chosen, and all related data is gathered. In the fourth phase, as a result of the previous phase, the case study is evaluated efficiency by using the proposed method. Finally, discussions and conclusions are demonstrated.

3.2 Define statement problem, scope and literature review

At first, at an initial stage of the research, problems had been identified from preliminary review of literature. This process had involved stages of revision of the original ideas until gaps were identified within the area of research interests. The literature was thoroughly analyzed in order to determine whether those questions had been answered [78]. The research aim was then identified based on research questions, and the research objectives were derived from the main aim, being refined several times in the process. Then, to approach the research aim, literature was further studied to establish an appropriate theory. Key concepts or variables involved in the subject of research were identified. The reviewed literature covers several areas, supply chain management, evaluation of supply chain performance and data envelopment analysis. Finally, the application of data envelopment analysis on the measurement to supply chain performance was focused on.

3.3 Design and develop efficiency evaluation model

The proposed models which are constructed in this step are used to describe a supply chain considers different contract types of suppliers, contracted and non-contracted suppliers. The contracted supplier cannot be replaced because of its agreement with manufacturer but the non-contracted can be replaced. To evaluate efficiency of supply chain precisely, supply chain structure should be concerned. Since a principle of SCM is to archive its goal by the members' cooperation, the contract relationship between members is dramatically critical. In this research, I focus on multiple suppliers in supply chain, and a relationship between the supplier and the manufacturer is also taken into an account. Evaluation models are then designed and developed based on a DEA technique. In design and develop model process, concepts of DEA and its applications are investigated, and then the proposed models are structured. After defining the proposed model for multiple suppliers supply chain, the proposed models are compare compare with the conventional models by applying mathematical proof.

3.4 Find the factors and collect data that related to factors

A case-study approach can be used to show the applicability of models, frameworks, or theories, which can then be extended to other cases in similar situations [78]. To establish the applicability of the proposed models, thus, a case-study approach is applied. By considering the relationship of suppliers in supply chain, the case-study supply chain structure can represent a supply chain which different types of suppliers are involved. The major aim of this research is to develop efficiency evaluation models based on potential structure and to apply these proposed models in actual supply chain contexts. In this study, the proposed models are used to measure efficiency of frozen food supply chains in Thailand. In literature study, performance criteria which are chosen on this step are considered as the primary criteria of framework. Then the expert's interview was presented to ensure appropriateness of the criteria. The questionnaire-and-interviews approach is applied with sample groups to gather the efficiency data. The selection of the case studies was also influenced by consideration of the practical feasibility of access to the case study sample group [78]. Due to this concern, the author chose Thailand as it is my country of origin. With this, it provides me the convenience of collecting data in my native language. In addition regarding my background experiences and studies, I had network of contacts that helped to gain access to key informants in the case-study supply chains. And case studies can be particularly valuable because the data which has been utilized represent their performance based on their supply chain structure precisely.

3.5 Case study to evaluate the proposed method

In this research, Thai frozen food industry is chosen as an example. After getting all data for measurement, the proposed models are applied to measure an efficiency of the supply chains. The result of the proposed models are analyzed to identify the efficiency of each chain based on supply chain structure.

3.6 Research discussion and conclusion

There are conclusions of the proposed models for supply chain efficiency evaluation considers replaceable suppliers. The application of the proposed models on Thai frozen food industry is also discussed and directions for future works are also mentioned in this phase.

3.7 Research Limitations

The proposed models are constructed based on supplier-manufacturer structure. In the proposed models, replaceable suppliers are allowed to compare with others. To apply efficient replaceable suppliers, I assumed that their inputs decrease while their outputs (intermediate products) remain the same level. Regarding to this, it avoids a change of intermediate products which affect to manufacturers' side. But generally supply chain consists more than suppliers and manufacturers, for example, transporters, retailers and so on. Consequently, this proposed method can't be use directly.

The research followed a well-prepared process based on a carefully developed research design. Despite this, there were three main limitations that had effects to this study. Firstly, there were limited resources for the research due to the case studies that are undertaken in Thailand which caused difficulties in gathering

efficiency data. Secondly, some organizations in the case studies had not gathered the data were to be used in the proposed models. Since that, some efficiency data is only the estimation from informants. Finally, in gathering efficiency data, some organizations are prohibited to give out their inner data to outsiders. However, the researcher has been finding some spare organizations to confirm the amount of case studies is enough for measurement.



Figure 3.1 – Research Process

3.8 Conclusion

This chapter has presented the outline which has guided the research designs, methodology, and methods. The overview of the methodology is explained as shown in Fig. 3.1.

After the research questions are designed, the design and develop model was considered an appropriateness in order to measure efficiency of supply chain based on DEA approach. The propriety of the proposed method was validated by mathematical proof. This study adopts a case-study approach to allow the method to show the applicability of the proposed method. The efficiency results were analyzed based on the principle of supply chain. There are also discussions about the applicability, contributions, and some limitations of this research.

The following chapter identifies the development of conceptual framework that has been used in this research. The proposed framework has the intention to explain the conceptual logic and direction of this study.

4 Efficiency Evaluation Model

4.1 Introduction

Alternative models to evaluate efficiency of supply chain are described in this chapter. A concept of contract relationship between supplier and manufacturer are considered in these alternative models. In multiples suppliers supply chain, two types of them is considered as non-contracted one which is replaceable and contracted one which irreplaceable. A two-stage network DEA is extended to include such types of suppliers. The supply chain in which all suppliers are irreplaceable, a conventional DEA can be utilized. Whereas the supply chain in which some supplier can be replaced, it may not suitable. In the following, I first present an extended model of all supplier is replaceable and a model for some suppliers are replaceable, and the modeling rationale of the models in details.

4.2 The model for supply chain

For the simplicity, a two stage supplier-manufacture chain is consider as following in Fig. 5.4, where S1, S2 and M represent the supplier 1, the supplier 2, and the manufacturer, respectively. X^1 and X^2 stand for inputs of supplier 1 (S1) and supplier 2 (S2) respectively. Intermediate products of S1 and S2 are Y^1 and Y^2 accordingly. And final output is Z.

A structure which is use in this research is shown in fig. 4.1. This structure represents a supply chain which includes multiple suppliers. X^1 and X^2 stand for inputs of supplier 1 (*S*1) and supplier 2 (*S*2) respectively. Intermediate products of *S*1 and *S*2 are Y^1 and Y^2 accordingly. And final output is *Z*.

Let

 $\theta_{(o)}\,$: Efficiency score of in-considering DMU.



Figure 4.1 – Structure of chain

- $\theta_{s1(o)}$: Efficiency score of supplier 1 for in-considering DMU ($1 \le o \le j$).
- $\theta_{s2(o)}$: Efficiency score of supplier 2 for in-considering DMU ($1 \le o \le j$).
- $\theta_{m(o)}$: Efficiency score of manufacturer for in-considering DMU ($1 \le o \le j$).
- $X_{(i\,i)}^1$: Vector of *i*-th inputs for supplier 1's in *j*-th DMU.
- $X_{(io)}^1$: Vector of *i*-th inputs for supplier 1's for in-considering DMU ($1 \le o \le j$).
- $Y_{(li)}^1$: Vector of *l*-th intermediate products of supplier 1 in *j*-th DMU.
- $Y_{(lo)}^1$: Vector of *l*-th intermediate products of supplier 1 for in-considering DMU $(1 \le o \le j)$.
- $X_{(i\,i)}^2$: Vector of *i*-th supplier 2's inputs in *j*-th DMU.
- $X_{(io)}^2$: Vector of *i*-th supplier 2's inputs for in-considering DMU ($1 \le o \le j$).
- $Y_{(li)}^2$: Vector of *l*-th intermediate products of supplier 2 in *j*-th DMU.
- $Y_{(lo)}^2$: Vector of *l*-th intermediate products of supplier 2 for in-considering DMU $(1 \le o \le j)$.
- $Z_{(kj)}$: Vector of k-th final outputs for manufacturer of j-th DMU.
- $Z_{(ko)}$: Vector of *k*-th final outputs for manufacturer for in-considering DMU (1 ≤ *o* ≤ *j*).
 - *n* : The number of DMUs.
 - *I* : The number of supplier's inputs.
 - L : The number of intermediate products.
 - *K* : The number of final outputs.

An efficiency of S1, S2, and M can be calculated by following model, respectively.

$$(s1) \begin{vmatrix} \text{minimize} & \theta_{s1(o)} \\ subject to & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} X_{(ij)}^{1} \leq \theta_{s1(o)} X_{(io)}^{1} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \geq Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{1} \geq 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

$$(s2) \begin{vmatrix} \mininimize & \theta_{s2(o)} \\ subject to & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} X_{(ij)}^{2} \leq \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(io)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \geq Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{2} \geq 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

$$(m) \begin{vmatrix} \text{minimize} & \theta_{m(o)} \\ subject to & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \leq \theta_{m(o)} Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \leq \theta_{m(o)} Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Z_{(kj)} \geq Z_{(ko)} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{2} \geq 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

The traditional DEA which considers all process as black box is shown in following model.

$$(Traditional) \begin{vmatrix} \min i & \theta_{T(o)} \\ subject to & \theta_{T(o)} X_{(io)}^1 - \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)} X_{(ij)}^1 \ge 0 \\ \\ \theta_{T(o)} X_{(io)}^2 - \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)} X_{(ij)}^2 \ge 0 \\ \\ \\ \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)} \\ \\ \lambda_{(j)} \ge 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

The network DEA which is introduced by Chen and Yan in 2011 [26] is considered

as network DEA for supply chain. The production possibility set of their model according to this structure is present as follows:

$$\begin{split} T_{Network} &= \{ ((X_{(io)}^1, X_{(io)}^2, Y_{(lo)}^1, Y_{(lo)}^2, Z_{(ko)}) | \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 X_{(ij)}^1 \leq X_{(io)}^1, \quad \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 Y_{(lj)}^1 \geq Y_{(lo)}^1, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^2 X_{(ij)}^2 \leq X_{(io)}^2, \quad \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^2 Y_{(lj)}^2 \geq Y_{(lo)}^2, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Y_{(lj)}^1 \leq Y_{(lo)}^1, \quad \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Y_{(lj)}^2 \leq Y_{(lo)}^2, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Z_{(kj)} \geq Z_{(ko)}, \quad \lambda_{(j)}^1, \lambda_{(j)}^2, \lambda_{(j)}^3 \leq 0 \} \end{split}$$

Accordingly, its DEA model is expressed as,

$$(Network) \begin{vmatrix} \min i & \min i & \theta_{Network(o)} \\ subject to & \theta_{Network(o)} X_{(io)}^{1} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} X_{(ij)}^{1} \ge 0 \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \theta_{Network(o)} X_{(io)}^{2} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} X_{(ij)}^{2} \ge 0 \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \le Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{1}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3} \ge 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

By using this model, each member is chain is not allowed to be compare efficiency with others.In year 2009, Yang et.al. [99] introduced the supply chain DEA model under consumption that each member in a chain can be replaced by applying each member efficiency score first. But is a supply chain in which there are many suppliers, the contact of supply is considered. Some supply chain, all supplier can be changed but in some supply chain in which some suppliers are connected by agreement and some are not, for example in food industry which farmers and factories are connected by agreement. Therefore situation of suppliers is difference. Members in the chain are not only link by amount of intermediate product, and some members cannot be separated freely.

4.3 Models

Several models that can directly evaluate the performance of supply chain while considering the above mentioned situation are developed. The modeling processes are analyzed based upon the concept of replaceable and irreplaceable suppliers. The models will be proposed by extending the model of Yang [99]. The model (*Network*) stands for the conventional network DEA model which is not allows suppliers to replace by others suppliers. The model (*all*) represents the network DEA model which every supplier in chain can be replaced by others and the model (*some*) denotes the network DEA model for supply chain which some suppliers can be replaced but some does not.

The proposed models are discussed under the following two conditions:

Condition 1 :

All supply chain members are described by CRS (constant returns to scare) or CCR model, which means if the inputs increase, the outputs will increase in same proportion;

Condition 2 :

The suppliers which can be separated can be recombined into other supply chain without extra cost.

Under CRS condition, each supplier has a unique input-oriented projection in a production frontier by proportionally reduce inputs X_j while remains outputs Y_j unchanged.

4.3.1 All supplier can be replaced

In some supply chain which all supplier can be changed or replaceable, it means a manufacturer is allowed to compare an efficiency of all suppliers with all existing suppliers. The structure of this chain is shown as Fig. 4.2.

The production possibility set of the proposed model is,

$$T_{all} = \{(X_{(io)}^1, X_{(io)}^2, Y_{(lo)}^1, Y_{(lo)}^2, Z_{(ko)}) | \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 \theta_{s1(o)} X_{(ij)}^1 \le X_{(io)}^1, \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 Y_{(lj)}^1 \ge Y_{(lo)}^1, \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 Y_{(j)}^1 = Y_{(lo)}^1, \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 Y_{(j)}^1 = Y_{(lo)}^1, \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 = Y_{(lo)}^1 Y_{(lo)}^1 = Y_{(lo)}^1 = Y_{(lo)}^1 Y_{(lo)}^1 = Y_{(lo)}$$



Figure 4.2 – Structure of chain which all supplier is replaceable

$$\begin{split} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^{2} &\leq X_{(io)}^{2}, \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \geq Y_{(lo)}^{2}, \\ \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{1} &\leq Y_{(lo)}^{1}, \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \leq Y_{(lo)}^{2}, \\ \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Z_{(kj)} &\geq Z_{(ko)}, \lambda_{(j)}^{1}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3} \geq 0 \rbrace \end{split}$$

where $\theta_{s1(o)}$, $\theta_{s2(o)}$ is an efficiency score of replaceable supplier which is calculated by model (*s*1) and (*s*2).

The efficiency of chain can be computed using model:

$$(all) \begin{vmatrix} \min i & \min i & \theta_{all(o)} \\ subject to & \theta_{all(o)} X_{(io)}^{1} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} \theta_{s1(o)} X_{(ij)}^{1} \ge 0 \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \theta_{all(o)} X_{(io)}^{2} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^{2} \ge 0 \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \le Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{1}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3} \ge 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

34

4.3.2 Some suppliers are replaceable Y^1

In this type of supply chain, some suppliers are connected by agreement and some are not, for example in food industry which farmers and factories are connected by agreement. That means a manufacture is only allowed to compare replaceable suppliers efficiency. The structure of this kind of supply chain is show in Fig. 4.3



Figure 4.3 – Structure of chain which some suppliers are replaceable

*S*² represents a supplier which can be changed or replaced. The production possibility set of the proposed model is,

$$\begin{split} T_{some} &= \{ ((X_{(io)}^1, X_{(io)}^2, Y_{(lo)}^1, Y_{(lo)}^2, Z_{(ko)}) | \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 X_{(ij)}^1 \leq X_{(io)}^1, \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 Y_{(lj)}^1 \geq Y_{(lo)}^1, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^2 \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^2 \leq X_{(io)}^2, \quad \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^2 Y_{(lj)}^2 \geq Y_{(lo)}^2, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Y_{(lj)}^1 \leq Y_{(lo)}^1, \quad \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Y_{(lj)}^2 \leq Y_{(lo)}^2, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Z_{(kj)} \geq Z_{(ko)}, \ \lambda_{(j)}^1, \lambda_{(j)}^2, \lambda_{(j)}^3 \geq 0 \} \end{split}$$

where $\theta_{s2(o)}$ is an efficiency score of replaceable supplier which is calculated by

model (s2). The efficiency of chain can be computed using model:

 $(some) \begin{vmatrix} \min(1) & \min(1) & \max(1) & \max(1)$

Efficiency analysis

Efficiency on supply chain from the following three aspect is discussed:

- (I) supply chain efficiency and member efficiency;
- (II) supply chain efficiency in three different structure;
- (III) supply chain efficiency and CCR efficiency.

4.3.3 Supply chain efficiency and member efficiency

Let $\theta_{Network(o)}^*$, $\theta_{s1(o)}^*$, $\theta_{s2(o)}^*$, $\theta_{m(o)}^*$ be the optimal values corresponding to model (*Network*), (s1), (s2) and (*m*), respectively.

Proposition 1 In the network structure supply chain, the supply chain efficiency and each member have the following relationship.

$$\theta^*_{Network(o)} \le \theta^*_{s1(o)} * \theta^*_{s2(o)} * \theta^*_{m(o)}$$

Proof. Denote $\theta_{s1(0)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{1*}; \theta_{s2(0)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{2*}; \theta_{m(0)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{3*}, j = 1, \dots, n$ as the optimal pair of solu-

tions corresponding to model (s1), (s2) and (m), respectively. And let P1 is :

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{s1(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.1a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.1b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} X_{(ij)}^2 \le \theta_{s2(o)}^* X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.1c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{2}$$
(4.1d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le \theta_{m(o)}^{*} Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.1e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le \theta_{m(o)}^* Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.1f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.1g)

(4.1a) and (4.1b) are taken from model (*s*1). (4.1c) and (4.1d) are taken from model (*s*2). (4.1e), (4.1f) and (4.1g) are taken from model (*m*). First, I prove that the feasible region of model (*Network*) is greater than (*P*1). By divide $\theta_{s1(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.1a), (4.1b) and let $\lambda^{1*'} = \frac{\lambda^{1*}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^*}$, divide $\theta_{s2(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.1c), (4.1d) and let $\lambda^{2*'} = \frac{\lambda^{2*}}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*}$, $\theta_{m(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.1e), (4.1f), (4.1g) and let $\lambda^{3*'} = \frac{\lambda^{3*}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*}$ (To set (4.1a), (4.1c), (4.1e) and (4.1f) in same structure in model (*Network*) and compare only (4.1b), (4.1d) and (4.1g)). Then let *P*1 is:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.2a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^{1}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^{*}}$$
(4.2b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} X_{(ij)}^2 \le X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.2c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^2}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*}$$
(4.2d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^1 \le Y_{(lo)}^1$$
(4.2e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.2f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Z_{(kj)} \ge \frac{Z_{(ko)}}{\theta_{m(o)}^{*}}$$
(4.2g)

Then, *P*1 with feasible region of model (*Network*) is compared by merge them together and $0 < \theta^*_{s1(o)}, \theta^*_{s2(o)}, \theta^*_{m(o)} \le 1$, then we get:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.3a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^{1}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^{*}} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.3b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} X_{(ij)}^2 \le X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.3c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^2}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*} \ge Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.3d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.3e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.3f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Z_{(kj)} \ge \frac{Z_{(ko)}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.3g)

The connect the above facts, we see that the feasible region of (*Network*) is greater than (*P*1). Thus, $\theta^*_{Network(o)} \leq \theta^*_{s1(o)} * \theta^*_{s2(o)} * \theta^*_{m(o)}$.

Proposition 2 In the same way, we prove that

 $\theta^*_{some(o)} \leq \theta_{s1} * \theta_{s2} * \theta_m.$

Proof. Denote $\theta_{s1(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{1*}; \theta_{s2(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{2*}; \theta_{m(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{3*}, j = 1, ..., n$ as the optimal pair of solutions corresponding to model (s1), (s2) and (m), respectively. And let *P*1 is :

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{s1(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.4a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.4b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} X_{(ij)}^2 \le \theta_{s2(o)}^* X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.4c)

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.4d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le \theta_{m(o)}^{*} Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.4e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le \theta_{m(o)}^* Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.4f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.4g)

(4.4a) and (4.4b) are taken from model (*s*1). (4.4c) and (4.4d) are taken from model (*s*2). (4.4e), (4.4f) and (4.4g) are taken from model (*m*). First, I prove that the feasible region of model (*some*) is greater than (*P*1). By divide $\theta_{s1(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.4a), (4.4b) and let $\lambda^{1*'} = \frac{\lambda^{1*}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^*}$, divide $\theta_{s2(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.4c), (4.4d) and let $\lambda^{2*'} = \frac{\lambda^{2*}}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*}$, $\theta_{m(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.4e), (4.4f), (4.4g) and let $\lambda^{3*'} = \frac{\lambda^{3*}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*}$ (To set (4.4a), (4.4e) and (4.4f) in same structure in model (*some*) and compare only (4.4b), (4.4c), (4.4d) and (4.4g)). Then *P*1 is:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.5a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^{1}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^{*}}$$
(4.5b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} X_{(ij)}^2 \le X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.5c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^2}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*}$$
(4.5d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.5e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.5f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Z_{(kj)} \ge \frac{Z_{(ko)}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*}$$
(4.5g)

Now θ_{s2} is multiplied to (4.5c) to transform it as same structure in model (*some*), then it is obtained that:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.6a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^{1}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^{*}}$$
(4.6b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^2 \le \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.6c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^2}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*}$$
(4.6d)

39

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.6e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.6f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Z_{(kj)} \ge \frac{Z_{(ko)}}{\theta_{m(o)}^{*}}$$
(4.6g)

To compare with the feasible region of (*some*), it is obtained that:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.7a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^{1}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^{*}} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.7b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^2 \le \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(io)}^2 \le X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.7c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^2}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*} \ge Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.7d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.7e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.7f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Z_{(kj)} \ge \frac{Z_{(ko)}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.7g)

The connect the above facts, we see that the feasible region of (*some*) is greater than (*P*1). Thus, $\theta^*_{some(o)} \le \theta^*_{s1(o)} \ast \theta^*_{s2(o)} \ast \theta^*_{m(o)}$.

Proposition 3 In the same way, we prove that

$$\theta^*_{all(o)} \le \theta_{s1} * \theta_{s2} * \theta_m.$$

Proof. Denote $\theta_{s1(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{1*}; \theta_{s2(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{2*}; \theta_{m(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{3*}, j = 1, ..., n$ as the optimal pair of solutions corresponding to model (s1), (s2) and (m), respectively. And let *P*1 is :

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{s1(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.8a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.8b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} X_{(ij)}^2 \le \theta_{s2(o)}^* X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.8c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{2}$$
(4.8d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le \theta_{m(o)}^{*} Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.8e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le \theta_{m(o)}^* Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.8f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.8g)

(4.8a) and (4.8b) are taken from model (*s*1). (4.8c) and (4.8d) are taken from model (*s*2). (4.8e), (4.8f) and (4.8g) are taken from model (*m*). First, I prove that the feasible region of model (*all*) is greater than (*P*1). By divide $\theta_{s1(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.8a), (4.8b) and let $\lambda^{1*'} = \frac{\lambda^{1*}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^*}$, divide $\theta_{s2(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.8c), (4.8d) and let $\lambda^{2*'} = \frac{\lambda^{2*}}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*}$, $\theta_{m(o)}^*$ on both side of (4.8e), (4.8f), (4.8g) and let $\lambda^{3*'} = \frac{\lambda^{3*}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*}$ (To set (4.8e) and (4.8f) in same structure in model (*some*) and compare only (4.8a), (4.8b), (4.8c), (4.8d) and (4.8g)). Then *P*1 is:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.9a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^{1}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^{*}}$$
(4.9b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} X_{(ij)}^2 \le X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.9c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^2}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*}$$
(4.9d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.9e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.9f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Z_{(kj)} \ge \frac{Z_{(ko)}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*}$$
(4.9g)

Then, multiply θ_{s1} to (4.9a) θ_{s2} to (4.9c) to transform it as same structure in model (*all*), we can see that:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} \theta_{s1(o)} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{s1} X_{(io)}^{2}$$
(4.10a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^{1}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^{*}}$$
(4.10b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^2 \le \theta_{s2} X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.10c)

41

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^2}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*}$$
(4.10d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.10e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.10f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Z_{(kj)} \ge \frac{Z_{(ko)}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*}$$
(4.10g)

To compare with the feasible region of (*all*), it is obtained that:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} \theta_{s1(o)} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{s1} X_{(io)}^{1} \le X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.11a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^{1}}{\theta_{s1(o)}^{*}} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.11b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^2 \le \theta_{s2} X_{(io)}^2 \le X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.11c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge \frac{Y_{(lo)}^2}{\theta_{s2(o)}^*} \ge Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.11d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.11e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.11f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*'} Z_{(kj)} \ge \frac{Z_{(ko)}}{\theta_{m(o)}^*} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.11g)

The connect the above facts, we see that the feasible region of (*all*) is greater than (*P*1). Thus, $\theta^*_{all(o)} \le \theta^*_{s1(o)} \ast \theta^*_{s2(o)} \ast \theta^*_{m(o)}$.

4.3.4 Supply chain efficiency in three different structure

Due to the difference between each model, this section shows a relationship among them. Let $\theta^*_{Network(o)}$, $\theta^*_{all(o)}$, $\theta^*_{some(o)}$ be the optimal values corresponding to model (*Network*), (*all*) and (*some*), respectively.

Proposition 4 The relationship of supply chain efficiency of each the above mentioned situation can be expressed as:

 $\theta^*_{all(o)} \leq \theta^*_{some(o)} \leq \theta^*_{Network(o)}$

First, $\theta_{some(o)}^* \leq \theta_{Network(o)}^*$ is proved.

Proof. Let $\theta^*_{Network(o)}, \lambda^{1*}_{(j)}, \lambda^{2*}_{(j)}, \lambda^{3*}_{(j)}, j = 1, ..., n$ be any optimal of model (*Network*). That is:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{Network(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.12a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.12b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} X_{(ij)}^2 \le \theta_{Network(o)}^* X_{(io)}^2$$
(4.12c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.12d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.12e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.12f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.12g)

To compare with the feasible region of (*some*), θ_{s2} is multiplied to (4.12c) and (4.12d) and let

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{Network(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.13a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.13b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{2*} X_{(ij)}^{2} \le \theta_{Network(o)}^{*} \theta_{s2} X_{(io)}^{2}$$
(4.13c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{2*} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge \theta_{s2} Y_{(lo)}^{2}$$
(4.13d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.13e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.13f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.13g)

(4.13a), (4.13b), (4.13e), (4.13f) and (4.13g) are same as in (*Network*). Because $0 < \theta_{s2(o)} \le 1$ from model (*s*₂), comparing (4.13c) and (4.13d) with (*Network*), that is:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{2*} X_{(ij)}^{2} \le \theta_{Network(o)}^{*} \theta_{s2} X_{(io)}^{2} \le \theta_{Network(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{2}$$
(4.14a)

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{2*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge Y_{(lo)}^2 \ge \theta_{s2} Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.14b)

(4.13a)-(4.13d) and (4.14a), (4.14b) imply that the feasible region of (*some*) is greater than (*Network*). Thus, $\theta^*_{some(o)} \leq \theta^*_{Network(o)}$.

Second, $\theta_{all(o)} \leq \theta_{some(o)}$ is proved.

Proof. Let $\theta^*_{some(o)}, \lambda^{1*}_{(j)}, \lambda^{2*}_{(j)}, \lambda^{3*}_{(j)}, j = 1, ..., n$ be any optimal of model (*some*). That is:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{some(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.15a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.15b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} \theta_{s2} X_{(ij)}^{2} \le \theta_{some(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{2}$$
(4.15c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \ge Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.15d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.15e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.15f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.15g)

To compare with the feasible region of (all), θ_{s1} is multiplied to (15a) and (15b) and let $\bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{1*} = \theta_{s1(o)}^* * \lambda_{(j)}^{1*}$. That is:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{1*} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{some(o)}^{*} \theta_{s1} X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.16a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{1*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge \theta_{s1} Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.16b)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^{2} \le \theta_{some(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{2}$$
(4.16c)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{2*} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge \theta_{s2} Y_{(lo)}^{2}$$
(4.16d)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.16e)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Y_{(lj)}^2 \le Y_{(lo)}^2$$
(4.16f)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)}$$
(4.16g)

(4.16c), (4.16d), (4.16e), (4.16f) and (4.16g) are same as in (*same*). Because $0 < \theta_{s1(o)} \le 1$ from model (*s*1), comparing (4.16a) and (4.16b) with (*all*), that is:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{1*} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le \theta_{some(o)}^{*} \theta_{s1} X_{(io)}^{1} \le \theta_{some(o)}^{*} X_{(io)}^{1}$$
(4.17a)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\lambda}_{(j)}^{1*} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1} \ge \theta_{s1} Y_{(lo)}^{1}$$
(4.17b)

(4.16a)-(4.16d) and (4.17a), (4.17b) imply that the feasible region of (*all*) is greater than (*some*). Thus, $\theta^*_{all(o)} \leq \theta^*_{some(o)}$.

Hence, we have $\theta^*_{all(o)} \leq \theta^*_{some(o)} \leq \theta^*_{Network(o)}$.

4.3.5 Supply chain efficiency and CCR efficiency

Proposition 5 For the supply chain in which no suppliers can be replaced, the efficiency which calculated by model (*Network*) is no larger than calculating by model (*Traditional*), that is

 $\theta^*_{Network(o)} \le \theta^*_{T(o)}$

Proof. Suppose $\theta_{T(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^*, j = 1, ..., n$ is an optimal solution to model (*Traditional*). Let $\lambda_{(j)}^{1*} = \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} = \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} = \lambda_{(j)}^*, j = 1, ..., n$. It is obvious that $\theta_{T(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{1*}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2*}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3*}, j = 1, ..., n$ is also a feasible solution to model (*Network*). Thus I have $\theta_{Network(o)}^* \leq \theta_{T(o)}^*$.

Proposition 6 For the supply chain in which some suppliers can be replaced, the efficiency which calculated by model (*some*) is no larger than calculating by model (*Traditional*), that is

 $\theta^*_{some(o)} \leq \theta^*_{T(o)}$

Proof. Suppose $\theta_{T(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^*, j = 1, ..., n$ is an optimal solution to model (*Traditional*). Let $\lambda_{(j)}^{1*} = \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} = \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} = \lambda_{(j)}^*, j = 1, ..., n$. It is obvious that $\theta_{T(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{1*}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2*}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3*}, j = 1, ..., n$ is also a feasible solution to model (*some*). Thus I have $\theta_{some(o)}^* \leq \theta_{T(o)}^*$.

Proposition 7 For the supply chain in which all suppliers can be replaced, the efficiency which calculated by model (*all*) is no larger than calculating by model (*Traditional*), that is

 $\theta^*_{all(o)} \leq \theta^*_{T(o)}$

Proof. Suppose $\theta_{T(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^*, j = 1, ..., n$ is an optimal solution to model (*Traditional*). Let $\lambda_{(j)}^{1*} = \lambda_{(j)}^{2*} = \lambda_{(j)}^{3*} = \lambda_{(j)}^*, j = 1, ..., n$. It is obvious that $\theta_{T(o)}^*, \lambda_{(j)}^{1*}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2*}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3*}, j = 1, ..., n$ is also a feasible solution to model (*all*). Thus I have $\theta_{all(o)}^* \leq \theta_{T(o)}^*$.

4.4 Summary of the proposed model

Besides the specialty of the proposed models which struct from potential supply chain, mathematical proofs are also provides to show relationships with the previous models. In efficiency analysis section, the proposition 1-3 report the relationship of supply chain performance from model (*Network*), (*some*) and (*all*) with each member performance. I can conclude that those supply chains are inefficient if one if their members are inefficient. The proposition 4 reports the relationship between model (*Network*) and the proposed model. And the propositions 5-7 present the relationship of the model (*Traditional*) and the proposed models. I also can conclude that the proposed models provide a better tool to identify inefficient supply chains, among those some, i.e. (*Traditional*) and (*Network*).

4.5 Experiments with Empirical Data

A simple example is employed to explain the previous discussion. Suppose there are two supply chain, namely, SC_1 and SC_2 . Each chain SC_s (s=1, 2) includes three members: Suppliers $S1_s$, Supplier $S2_s$ and Manufacturer M_s . The related input of each supplier (X^1, X^2) , intermediate product (Y^1, Y^2) , final output (Z) and theirs efficiency scores by model *Network* are attainable as in table 4.1.

Table 4.1 shows that in SC_1 , Supplier $S1_1$ consumes 4 units of inputs to produce 3 units of intermediate products, Supplier $S2_1$ consumes 2 units of inputs to produce 3 units of intermediate products, and Manufacturer M_1 uses both intermediates products to produce 10 units of final outputs. In the other supply chain SC_2 , an

| Supply chain No. | X_1 | X_2 | Y_1 | Y_2 | Z | $\mid \theta_{Network}$ |
|----------------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|----|-------------------------|
| $SC_1 (S1_1 + S2_1 + M_1)$ | 4 | 2 | 3 | 3 | 10 | 0.67 |
| $SC_2 (S1_2 + S2_2 + M_2)$ | 3 | 3 | 3 | 4 | 15 | 1.00 |

Table 4.1 – Empirical data set of example supply chains

operation data set is also shown in the same way. The efficiency scores of chain SC_1 by model *Traditional* and *Network* are 0.86 and 0.67 respectively. The efficiency scores of chain SC_2 by model *Traditional* and *Network* are also 1.00 and 1.00 respectively. By these efficiency scores, they show that the supply chain SC_1 is on an efficiency frontier.

4.5.1 Situation in which some suppliers are non-contracted

In this subsection, it assumes that suppliers S2 are non-contracted suppliers. As the above mentioned that the non-contracted suppliers are allowed to change with others, virtual supply chains which are created by changing non-contracted ones are considered. The virtual supply chains VSC_s in which consists by suppliers of other chains are created manually. To change the suppliers S2, their efficiency scores are utilized to change under the CRS consumption. The efficiency scores of Suppliers S2 are calculated by the model (s2). The efficiency scores of S2 are shown in table 4.2. Table 4.3 shows two sets of virtual supply chain VSCs.

Table 4.2 – Suppliers S2's efficiency score of example supply chains

| Suppliers of | θ_{s2} |
|--------------|---------------|
| SC_1 | 1.00 |
| SC_2 | 0.88 |

Table 4.3 – Test data set of the virtual supply chains by changing S2

| Supply chain No. | X_1 | X_2 | Y_1 | Y_2 | Ζ |
|---------------------------------|-------|-----------------------------|-------|-------|----|
| VSC_1 ($S1_1 + S2_2 + M_1$) | 4 | 2.27 (2× $\frac{1}{0.88}$) | 3 | 3 | 10 |
| $VSC_2 (S1_2 + S2_1 + M_2)$ | 3 | 2.64 (3×0.88) | 3 | 4 | 15 |

In table 4.3, all possibility virtual chains are presented. The virtual chain VSC_1 consists of supplier $S2_2$ and the virtual chain VSC_2 consists of supplier $S2_1$. After all possibility chains are created, the model (*Network*) is used normally to measure efficiency of the current chains (SC_1 , SC_2) and the virtual chains (VSC_1 , VSC_2). The efficiency of chains is shown in table 4.4.

In the situation in which some suppliers are non-contracted, the model (some) is

| Supply chain No. S2 | $\theta_{Network}$ |
|---------------------|--------------------|
| SC_1 | 0.59 |
| SC_2 | 0.88 |
| VSC_1 | 0.52 |
| VSC_2 | 1.00 |

Table 4.4 – Efficiency scores of the current and virtual chains by changing S2

used. Table 4.5 shows the efficiency scores which are calculated by the model *(some)*.

| Table 4.5 – Efficiency scores b | by using | the model | (some) |
|---------------------------------|----------|-----------|--------|
|---------------------------------|----------|-----------|--------|

| Supply chain No. S2 | θ_{some} |
|---------------------|-----------------|
| SC_1 | 0.59 |
| SC_2 | 0.88 |

By using the model (*some*), the virtual chains are created and compared automatically. It means the model (*some*) allows appraisers to compare efficiency of the current chains and the virtual chains in the same times for situation that some suppliers are non-contracted.

4.5.2 Situation in which all suppliers are non-contracted

In this subsection, we assume that both suppliers are non-contracted (*S*1 and *S*2). Then efficiency scores of supplier *S*1 and *S*2 are calculated by the models (*s*1) and (*s*2). The efficiency scores of both suppliers are shown in table 4.6.

Table 4.6 – Suppliers S1's and S2's efficiency score of example supply chains

| Suppliers of | θ_{s1} | θ_{s2} |
|----------------|---------------|---------------|
| $SC_1 \\ SC_2$ | 0.75 1.00 | 1.00 0.88 |

The virtual chains in this case are created by considering all possible structures. Table 4.7 shows all possibility virtual supply chain VSC_s .

After all possibility chains are created, the model (*Network*) is used normally to measure efficiency of the current chains (SC_1 , SC_2) and the virtual chains (VSC_3 , VSC_4 , VSC_5 , VSC_6). The efficiency of chains is shown in table 4.8.

In the situation in which all suppliers are non-contracted, the model (*all*) is used. Table 4.9 shows the efficiency scores which are calculated by the model (*all*).

| Supply chain No. | X_1 | X_2 | Y_1 | Y_2 | Z |
|-----------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------------|-------|-------|----|
| $VSC_3 (S1_1 + S2_2 + M_1)$ | 4 | 1.76 (2×0.88) | 3 | 3 | 10 |
| $VSC_4 (S1_2 + S2_1 + M_1)$ | 9.39(4 $\times \frac{1}{0.75}$ | 2 | 3 | 3 | 10 |
| $VSC_5 (S1_1 + S2_2 + M_2)$ | 2.25 (3×0.75) | 3 | 3 | 4 | 15 |
| $VSC_4 (S1_2 + S1_2 + M_2)$ | 3 | $3.41 (3 \times \frac{1}{0.88})$ | 3 | 4 | 15 |

Table 4.7 – Test data set of the virtual supply chains by changing S1 and S2

Table 4.8 – Efficiency scores of the current and virtual chains by changing *S*1 and *S*2

| Supply chain No. S2 | $\theta_{Network}$ |
|---------------------|--------------------|
| SC ₁ | 0.59 |
| SC_2 | 0.88 |
| VSC_3 | 0.35 |
| VSC_4 | 0.68 |
| VSC_5 | 0.66 |
| VSC_6 | 1.00 |

Table 4.9 – Efficiency scores by using the model (all)

| Supply chain No. S2 | θ_{some} |
|---------------------|-----------------|
| SC_1 | 0.59 |
| SC_2 | 0.88 |

By using the model (*all*), the virtual chains are created and compared automatically. It means the model (*all*) allows appraisers to compare efficiency of the current chains and the virtual chains in the same times for situation that all suppliers are non-contracted.

4.6 Conclusion

The core models to this thesis have been presented in this chapter. This proposed models can be used to the supply chains consider replaceable and irreplaceable suppliers. For supply chain in which some suppliers are replaceable can be obtained from the model (*some*). Additionally, supply chain in which all suppliers are replaceable can be applied by the model (*all*). In this chapter, the major contribution is the development of DEA approach for supply chain efficiency evaluation that combine replaceable suppliers. In the next chapter, an application of the proposed models shows with a case study of Thai frozen food industry.

5 Experiments: Supply chain of Thai frozen food industry

In Chapter 2, the fundamental of supply chain management, supply chain performance and applications of DEA model are introduced. The result from literature review shows that existing DEA models for supply chain efficiency evaluation still have gaps for considering an internal relationship of each member. The proposed models to deal with internal relationship have been discussed in the previous chapter.

In this chapter, the applicability of the proposed models for situation that chain includes different types of suppliers is shown. Supply chain of Thai frozen food industry is brought as case study due to its supplier type corresponding to the above mentioned situation.

5.1 Introduction

As noted in Chapter 2, DEA has proved to be a useful tool in evaluating relative performance of DMUs in a multiple-input multiple-output setting including as an application on supply chain efficiency evaluation. A Network DEA has been proposed to measure an efficiency of supply chain with complex structure. Generally, DEA estimates the efficiency index by calculating the ratio of weighted outputs to weighted inputs, and the input and output weights are decided according to the best interests of the DMU being evaluated [28]. This indicates that the conventional DEA does not consider a relationship between members in chain. In the other hand, SCM main idea is to enhance organizational productivity and profitability by considering cooperation between members in chain. These are contrast of conventional DEA and supply chain management. As noted in Chapter 3,an alternative method is proposed to combine a contrast of SCM and DEA together. a case study, Thai exported frozen food industry supply chain, is also provided to illustrate an using of the proposed models. Two types of supply chains,

Chapter 5. Experiments: Supply chain of Thai frozen food industry

frozen shrimp and frozen vegetable, are applied with the proposed models and their efficiency are measured. In section 2, the efficiency of the exported frozen food supply chain is presented to understand basic of this supply chain first. Then, its structure is presented in section 3 to show a compatible with a structure which introduced in the proposed method. In section 4, steps of apply the proposed method to case study is explained. An application of the method to case study is presented in Section 5. Section 6 provides discussions and conclusions.

In the South East Asia, Thailand is recognized as one of the main agricultural countries in not only the region but in the world. Many agricultural products have been the potential to export to the world market. Vegetables, fruits, meats and seafood are exported, values over a billion yearly. Such products are positioned as high-quality exported products. They are exported in a chilled and frozen form. The frozen food industry is considered an important industry in Thailand due to its high value, volume, and also produced form domestic products [21]. That means all the activities of this industry covers many area especially in the part for farmers. The type of these products that are differences from other by limitation of harvesting period and shelf life, which are first priority to prevent the damage, unpredictable risk in production. Besides the firms need to understand the exporting process as well. With these causes, supply chain structure is more complex. And for the efficiency measurement, the inputs and outputs are considers as priority especially inputs which have high risk of damage because almost of them are fresh products. Besides, the structure of this supply chain, suppliers are categorized into two types, contacted one and non-contracted one [19]. Contracted suppliers have to deliver products to the manufacturers stable under the contract. Whereas non-contacted one can be replaced anytime. It means non-contracted suppliers need to improve their efficiency or they could be changed by the manufacturers. Regarding to the above mentions, Thai frozen food industry supply chain is used as case study of this research.

5.2 The efficiency of supply chain management of the exported frozen food

In recently, performance evaluation and metrics for SCM have received much concentration from academics and practitioners. To improve performance system in a supply, all members in the supply chain should be involved and committed to common goals. There are many researches applied the efficiency or performance measurement system to the difference kind of organization and firms. And in 2009, Chaowarat [21] introduced the measurement system for the frozen food industry. In this research, dimensions of exported frozen food industry as shown

5.3. The exported frozen food supply chain structure



Figure 5.1 – The efficiency dimension of frozen food industry supply chain

in shown in Fig. 5.1 are:

1. Efficiency in the dimensions of the efficiency and process management in organization

An ability of using resources for producing the benefit is considered. How much benefit and value each firm can produce from their existing resources towards work to correcting the standard to be fast and easier.

- 2. Efficiency in the dimensions of quality The quality efficiency for exported frozen food is grouped into 2 parts. The two parts are about processes and products. In the process part, there are definite criteria, especially for exported food that firms have to be qualified for export standards. So in this dimension is emphasized on the quality in production processes.
- 3. Efficiency in dimensions of collaboration between organizations Because the main idea of supply chain management is management among the members in the supply chain. Therefore, the cooperation between the firms should be observant. Including the agricultural product which most of quantity and quality of products depending on the suppliers thus the management among firms should be given particular emphasis.

5.3 The exported frozen food supply chain structure

In 2010, Chaowarat [21] studied the structure of exported frozen food supply chain and performance and the frozen food supply chain structure could be drawn as Fig. 5.2.

Farmers are considered as the main suppliers of frozen food industry and can be categorized into three types, which are independent farmers, hired farmers, and farmers with contract farming. For the independent farmers, they have to




Figure 5.2 – The members of frozen food industry supply chain Source: [20]

plan to produce the product by themselves and prepare materials and plan their production by themselves, and as well as to sell the product to the factory. The hired farmers are also similar to independent farmers,but only that they will get wage form the factories apart from the price of the product. For contracted farmers, the factories will provide support in terms of planting which is in the processed factory (such as seeds, planting preparation, fertilizer and herbicide), time specification and plant and harvest quantity factors. The middleman or broker responds to be an agent between the factory and agriculturist in the case of non-contracted farmers. The support supplier is another supplier who supplies other materials related to the production, such as package, plastic, breeders, animal food or any other product associated to the production.

In this chain, manufacturing is a function of producing the frozen food. Operation process of processed food factory begins with the material demand planned from the purchasing order and sourcing. After that, material will be put into the process depending on the food type and then examine the product quality randomly again. If there is nothing wrong about the product, it will be delivered to the transporting organization in order to send it to the harbor. In the meantime, the factory needs to contact the shipping organization to receive the product and send to the harbor delivering internationally. As it is exported, this kind of product concern sanitary, the export procedures need to be examined from the Customs Department. The processes are different depending on the types of products that are available on the website of Customs Department.

5.4 Methodology

The methodology proposed here is described in Fig. 5.3. In this research, there are two phases contained in this methodology. The first phase is preparing data for measurement (refer to step 1). This phase comprises of constructing supply chain structure and determining criteria to represent inputs and outputs including gathering data. The second phase is efficiency evaluation (refer to step 2 to 4). In efficiency evaluation phase, first an efficiency of supplier is identified by traditional DEA model, and the model which includes suppliers' efficiency is applied for an efficiency of chain. The structure which is used in this paper is displayed in Fig. 5.4 as follow;



Figure 5.3 – Outline of research methodology

For the simplicity, a two stage supplier-manufacture chain is consider as following in Fig. 5.4, where S1, S2 and M represent the constant supplier, the changeable supplier and the manufacturer, respectively. X^1 and X^2 stand for inputs of supplier 1 (S1) and supplier 2 (S2) respectively. Intermediate products of S1 and S2 are Y^1 and Y^2 accordingly. And final output is Z.

Step 1: Determine inputs and outputs criteria.

In this step, comprehensive literature reviews are used for studying performance criteria and choosing the primary criteria of measurement. After getting primary criteria, interviews with experts are provided. The experts had been involved in supply chain projects more than five years, the government officials who had had experience in planning policy on supply chain and logistics and scholars who had worked on supply chain management and logistics for more than 5 years. To gather data in which is related to

Chapter 5. Experiments: Supply chain of Thai frozen food industry

Ζ



Figure 5.4 – Structure of chain for frozen food industry

performance criteria, an interview approach is used.

According to the supply chain structure as shown in Fig. 5.4, in the supplier stage, both suppliers consume some inputs such as Fixed Assets (FA), Production Capacity (PC) and Inventory & Transportation Cost (ITC) to generate Damage Rate (DR) and Supplier On-time Rate (SOR). In the manufacturer stage, DR and SOR are used to produce Returns On Assets (ROA) and Returned Products (RP) as in table 5.1.

Table 5.1 – Measurement criteria

| Inputs (X) | Intermediate products (Y) | Outputs (Z) |
|---|---|---|
| Fixed Assets (FA) Production Capacity (PC) Inventory & Transport- ation Cost (ITC) | Damage Rate (DR) Supplier On-time Rate (SOR) | Returns On Assets (ROA) Returned Products (RP) |

Step 2: Measure efficiency of replaceable suppliers.

After the efficiency criteria are selected and data is gathered, replaceable suppliers are measured efficiency. In case that all suppliers are replaceable, suppliers are measured efficiency by their model. In this research assume that there are two members, s1 and s2, in chain regarding to Fig. 5.4. Their models are presented as follow;

(s1)
$$\begin{vmatrix} \text{minimize} & \theta_{s1(o)} \\ subject to & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} X_{(ij)}^{1} \leq \theta_{s1(o)} X_{(io)}^{1} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \geq Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{1} \geq 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

(s2)
$$\begin{vmatrix} \text{minimize} & \theta_{s2(o)} \\ subject to & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} X_{(ij)}^{2} \leq \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(io)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \geq Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{2} \geq 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

In other hand, in case that some suppliers can be replaceable, only replaceable supplier is measured in this step. For example, *s*² is assumed as replaceable supplier, then in this step only model (*s*²) is used.

Step 3: Structure DEA model includes replaceable supplier's efficiency,

After replaceable supplier's efficiency is measured, its efficiency is included in the overall efficiency by applying replaceable supplier's efficiency in production possibility set. In case that all suppliers can be changed, its productions possibility is expressed as follows.

$$\begin{split} T_{all} &= \{(X_{(io)}^1, X_{(io)}^2, Y_{(lo)}^1, Y_{(lo)}^2, Z_{(ko)}) | \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 \theta_{s1(o)} X_{(ij)}^1 \leq X_{(io)}^1, \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^1 Y_{(lj)}^1 \geq Y_{(lo)}^1, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^2 \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^2 \leq X_{(io)}^2, \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^2 Y_{(lj)}^2 \geq Y_{(lo)}^2, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Y_{(lj)}^1 \leq Y_{(lo)}^1, \sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Y_{(lj)}^2 \leq Y_{(lo)}^2, \\ &\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda_{(j)}^3 Z_{(kj)} \geq Z_{(ko)}, \lambda_{(j)}^1, \lambda_{(j)}^2, \lambda_{(j)}^3 \geq 0 \} \end{split}$$

The production possibility set in which some suppliers are replaceable is shown as;

$$T_{some} = \{ ((X_{(io)}^{1}, X_{(io)}^{2}, Y_{(lo)}^{1}, Y_{(lo)}^{2}, Z_{(ko)}) | \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} X_{(ij)}^{1} \le X_{(io)}^{1}, \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1}, \\ \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^{2} \le X_{(io)}^{2}, \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{2}, \\ \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1}, \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \le Y_{(lo)}^{2}, \\ \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)}, \lambda_{(j)}^{1}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3} \ge 0 \}$$

Step 4: Measure efficiency of chain by model from step 3. Since the production possibility set is decided, the chain efficiency is measured by following model;

$$(a11) \begin{array}{|c|c|c|c|} \mbox{minimize} & \theta_{all(o)} \\ \mbox{subject to} & \theta_{all(o)} X_{(io)}^{1} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} \theta_{s1(o)} X_{(ij)}^{1} \ge 0 \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \theta_{all(o)} X_{(io)}^{2} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^{2} \ge 0 \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \le Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{1}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3} \ge 0 \end{array}$$

and

$$(some) \begin{array}{|c|c|c|c|c|} \mbox{minimize} & \theta_{some(o)} \\ \mbox{subject to} & \theta_{some(o)} X_{(io)}^{1} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} X_{(ij)}^{1} \ge 0 \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{1} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \theta_{some(o)} X_{(io)}^{2} - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} \theta_{s2(o)} X_{(ij)}^{2} \ge 0 \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{2} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \ge Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{1} \le Y_{(lo)}^{1} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Y_{(lj)}^{2} \le Y_{(lo)}^{2} \\ & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \lambda_{(j)}^{3} Z_{(kj)} \ge Z_{(ko)} \\ & \lambda_{(j)}^{1}, \lambda_{(j)}^{2}, \lambda_{(j)}^{3} \ge 0 \end{array}$$

where model (*all*) is model of supply chain that all suppliers are replaceable, and model (*some*) stands for model for supply chain which some suppliers are replaceable.

In order to show the effectiveness of the proposed models, an example of frozen shrimp industry supply chain are shown in this section. All sample group are members of Thailand Institute of Scientific and Technological Research (TISTR), Food Technology Department.

5.5 Case study : Frozen shrimp industry

In this industry, it is necessary for a manufacturer to receive raw materials from many suppliers due to difficulties of resourcing which are caused by unstable production. In this type of supply chain, there are two types of suppliers which are contracted and non-contracted one. As described above, non-contracted supplier can be replaced freely but contracted ones cannot be.

When data according to step 1 is collected, the replaceable suppliers (s2) of each chain is measured by the model (*s*2). After the efficiency of replaceable supplier is measured, decreasing of inputs to be efficient supplier is also identified. To create virtual efficient supplier, its efficiency score is multiplied with original input data. Due to concept that the replaceable supplier is allowed to switch to be efficient one, input data from this step is used to measure an efficiency of chain.

| Chapter 5. | Experiments: | Supply chain | of Thai frozen | food industry |
|------------|---------------------|--------------|----------------|---------------|
|------------|---------------------|--------------|----------------|---------------|

| DMUs | | FA | РС | ITC | DR | SOR | ROA | RP |
|------|----|-----------------------|-------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| | | (10 ⁶ THB) | (10kg/3.95 Acres) | (%) | (%) | (%) | | (%) |
| 1 | s1 | 8.21 | 271.30 | 42.50 | 97.14 | 96.18 | 0.36 | 9 8.53 |
| | s2 | 7.49 | 306.90 | 42.50 | 96.63 | 93.23 | | |
| 2 | s1 | 12.05 | 306.90 | 42.50 | 96.93 | 95.27 | 0.66 | 9 6.92 |
| | s2 | 4.46 | 271.30 | 42.50 | 96.49 | 92.23 | | |
| 3 | s1 | 12.06 | 282.80 | 40.00 | 97.12 | 96.03 | 1.23 | 9 8.62 |
| | s2 | 6.58 | 306.90 | 40.00 | 95.00 | 91.88 | | |
| 4 | s1 | 13.40 | 271.30 | 45.00 | 97.62 | 94.24 | 2.33 | 97.65 |
| | s2 | 7.67 | 271.30 | 43.00 | 96.00 | 91.09 | | |
| 5 | s1 | 14.11 | 373.80 | 45.00 | 96.97 | 95.20 | 2.72 | 97.08 |
| | s2 | 4.97 | 373.80 | 47.00 | 96.56 | 91.83 | | |
| 6 | s1 | 16.51 | 306.90 | 47.00 | 98.22 | 95.57 | 3.41 | 97.18 |
| | s2 | 5.20 | 282.80 | 42.50 | 96.40 | 91.68 | | |
| 7 | s1 | 20.37 | 271.30 | 42.50 | 97.69 | 93.97 | 3.46 | 97.74 |
| | s2 | 6.00 | 373.80 | 45.00 | 96.62 | 91.59 | | |
| 8 | s1 | 21.03 | 373.80 | 42.50 | 97.39 | 94.90 | 3.97 | 97.31 |
| | s2 | 5.24 | 282.80 | 42.50 | 96.04 | 91.79 | | |
| 9 | s1 | 24.42 | 347.30 | 32.50 | 97.08 | 94.39 | 3.97 | 98.42 |
| | s2 | 4.89 | 271.30 | 35.00 | 96.39 | 92.29 | | |
| 10 | s1 | 27.87 | 306.90 | 35.00 | 98.04 | 95.58 | 4.31 | 97.45 |
| | s2 | 4.68 | 347.30 | 40.00 | 96.91 | 91.85 | | |
| 11 | s1 | 29.04 | 309.50 | 45.00 | 97.14 | 95.96 | 4.71 | 97.68 |
| | s2 | 5.45 | 306.90 | 45.00 | 96.05 | 91.53 | | |
| 12 | s1 | 29.85 | 282.80 | 43.00 | 97.17 | 94.71 | 9.79 | 98.06 |
| | s2 | 4.03 | 282.80 | 47.00 | 95.89 | 92.34 | | |
| 13 | s1 | 36.59 | 373.80 | 42.50 | 96.96 | 95.47 | 10.08 | 97.61 |
| | s2 | 4.00 | 373.80 | 42.50 | 95.57 | 92.44 | | |
| 14 | s1 | 37.41 | 282.80 | 40.00 | 96.77 | 95.55 | 16.86 | 97.35 |
| | s2 | 3.95 | 309.50 | 35.00 | 96.30 | 91.42 | | |
| 15 | s1 | 38.60 | 271.30 | 42.50 | 97.69 | 94.41 | 18.43 | 98.12 |
| | s2 | 3.51 | 271.30 | 40.00 | 96.99 | 92.45 | | |

Table 5.2 – Data sets of the frozen shrimp industry samples

After determining and applying suppliers efficiency, an overall efficiency of chain is evaluated. The data set which is used in this step and efficiency of chain is shown in table 5.3.

Table 5.3 reports the efficiency scores of each suppliers (s_1, s_2) and supply chain by traditional DEA (*Traditional*), Network DEA (*Network*), the proposed models ((*some*), (*all*)). For potential supply chain if which there are contracted and noncontracted suppliers, then the model (*some*) is brought to evaluate supply chain efficiency. In second column, which shows an efficiency score of non-contracted

| DMUs | $\theta_{s1(o)}$ | $\theta_{s2(o)}$ by (s2) | $\theta_{T(o)}$ | $\theta_{Network(o)}$ by (Network) | $\theta_{some(o)}$ by (some) | $\theta_{all(o)}$ by (all) |
|------|------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------------|
| | ~) (01) | ~y (0=) | | | | a) (all) |
| 1 | 1.000 | 0.884 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 2 | 0.949 | 0.999 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 0.995 | 0.993 |
| 3 | 1.000 | 0.880 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 4 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 5 | 0.884 | 0.806 | 0.883 | 0.882 | 0.882 | 0.882 |
| 6 | 0.902 | 0.957 | 0.975 | 0.953 | 0.927 | 0.925 |
| 7 | 1.000 | 0.791 | 1.000 | 0.994 | 0.994 | 0.923 |
| 8 | 0.890 | 0.962 | 0.954 | 0.952 | 0.951 | 0.950 |
| 9 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 10 | 1.000 | 0.923 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 11 | 0.904 | 0.878 | 0.909 | 0.903 | 0.903 | 0.902 |
| 12 | 0.972 | 0.959 | 0.996 | 0.968 | 0.968 | 0.953 |
| 13 | 0.823 | 0.925 | 0.949 | 0.910 | 0.910 | 0.905 |
| 14 | 0.996 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 15 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |

Table 5.3 – Efficiency results of frozen shrimp supply chain

suppliers (s2), the result shows that the non-contracted suppliers of chain 4, 9, 14 and 15 are efficient, and it means there are only 4 efficient suppliers among 15 suppliers. By using the traditional DEA which all processes in a system is considered as black box, the result shows that there are only 6 inefficient chains from 15 chains while there are 7 inefficient chains from 15 chains computed by network DEA model. By using the model (*some*), 8 supply chains among all supply chains have been found inefficient. This result leads to the conclusion that the model (*some*) can identify inefficient supply chains extensively based on accurate structure of the food supply chain.

As above mentioned that non-contracted suppliers are allowed to compare their efficiency first because they need to improve their efficiency otherwise they could be changed by the manufacturers. In case that contracted suppliers are allowed to compare their efficiency first as same as non-contracted one, the model (*all*) is utilized. By this model, the efficiency score of contracted suppliers are shown in first column. The result shows that the contracted suppliers (s1) of chain 1, 3, 4, 7, 9, 10 and 15 are efficient. Compared with non-contracted one, it shows that number of efficient contacted suppliers are more than non-contracted one. By using the model (*all*), there are 8 inefficient chains among all supply chains as same as the result from the model (*some*). Although number of inefficient chains from the two model are the same, the efficiency scores of the model (*all*) are always equal or less than the ones from the model (*some*). Thus, the model (*all*)

considered replaceable ones. In addition, a potential supplier can be given in order to emphasize an inherent of efficiency improvement at the same time.

5.6 Case study : Frozen vegetable industry

In this case study, a comparison of all models which are *traditional*, *network*, *some* and *all* models is shown. Base on case study, all suppliers have contracted which manufacturers which means all suppliers are irreplaceable. This concludes that only the network DEA model satisfies this type of suppliers. But in case that an efficiency of supplier is considered, model (*some*) and (*all*) are utilized. The data regarding to inputs and outputs criteria from step 1 is shown in table 5.4

| DMUs | | $ $ FA (10^6 THB) | PC | ITC (%) | DR (%) | SOR | ROA | RP (%) |
|------|----------|-----------------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|------|-----------|
| 1 | C1 | 61 70 | 06.49 | 40.00 | | 00.00 | E 97 | 07.50 |
| 1 | S1 S2 | 7.35 | 90.48 96.48 | 40.00 37.00 | 99.30 98.50 | 99.00 93.00 | 5.57 | 97.30 |
| 2 | S1 | 39.52 | 95.66 | 42.50 | 98.00 | 93.00 | 4.39 | 98.00 |
| | S2 | 15.65 | 94.23 | 30.00 | 99.50 | 98.50 | | |
| 3 | S1 | 8.91 | 94.17 | 35.00 | 98.50 | 92.50 | 5.78 | 98.00 |
| | S2 | 11.04 | 97.34 | 32.50 | 99.50 | 95.00 | | |
| 4 | S1 | 3.03 | 97.34 | 32.50 | 97.00 | 90.00 | 7.31 | 99.00 |
| | S2 | 1.72 | 95.66 | 45.00 | 98.50 | 97.00 | | |
| 5 | S1 | 14.73 | 96.48 | 40.00 | 98.00 | 95.00 | 0.84 | 98.00 |
| | S2 | 0.41 | 90.00 | 37.00 | 97.50 | 92.75 | | |
| 6 | S1 | 18.38 | 95.66 | 35.00 | 98.50 | 97.50 | 4.04 | 98.00 |
| | S2 | 9.42 | 96.48 | 45.50 | 99.00 | 95.00 | | |
| 7 | S1 | 10.16 | 94.17 | 42.50 | 98.00 | 95.00 | 0.43 | 98.00 |
| | S2 | 0.09 | 95.66 | 47.00 | 98.00 | 92.50 | | |
| 8 | S1 | 4.11 | 96.48 | 40.00 | 96.50 | 90.00 | 1.25 | 97.00 |
| | S2 | 2.11 | 96.35 | 42.50 | 98.00 | 97.00 | | |
| 9 | S1 | 27.87 | 97.34 | 37.00 | 99.00 | 97.50 | 3.86 | 98.00 |
| | S2 | 0.53 | 93.45 | 47.00 | 97.50 | 92.50 | | |

Table 5.4 – Data sets of the frozen vegetable industry samples

After determining and applying suppliers efficiency, an overall efficiency of chain is evaluated. The data set which is used in this step and efficiency of chain is shown in table 5.5.

Table 5.5 shows an efficiency score of frozen vegetable supply chains. Based on an actual vegetable supply chain consists of two type s of suppliers. Then first

| DMUs | $\theta_{s1(o)}$ | $\theta_{s2(o)}$ | $\theta_{T(o)}$ | $\theta_{Network(o)}$ | $\theta_{some(o)}$ | $\theta_{all(o)}$ |
|------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------|
| | by (s1) | by (s2) | by (Traditional) | by (Network) | by (some) | by (all) |
| 1 | 1.00 | 0.95 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 0.98 | 0.97 |
| 2 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 |
| 3 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 |
| 4 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 0.99 |
| 5 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 0.99 |
| 6 | 1.00 | 0.95 | 0.99 | 0.99 | 0.99 | 0.98 |
| 7 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 |
| 8 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 0.99 | 0.99 | 0.97 |
| 9 | 0.99 | 0.96 | 1.00 | 0.98 | 0.98 | 0.96 |

Table 5.5 – Efficiency results of frozen vegetable supply chain

the model (*some*) is applied. The third column shows efficiency scores score of supplier 2 (s2) which are non-contracted ones. The third, forth and fifth columns exhibit efficiency scores of supply chains under the (*Traditional*), (*Network*), and (*some*) models, respectively. For *s*2, there are 5 supplier are found inefficient. By both suppliers efficiency score, only two chains consist efficient suppliers which are 3 and 7 chain. After efficiency score of suppliers are defined, an overall efficiency is determined. Under the traditional DEA model which all processes in a system is considered as black box, only one inefficient from 15 supply chains was found. When there are 4 inefficient chains with computed by network DEA model. By using the model (*some*), 4 chains are found inefficient as same as in the network model.

In the same way as frozen shrimp supply chain, all suppliers are assued to be replaceable to allows them to compare theirs efficiency first. In second column, efficiency score of supplier 1 is shown. The result shows that *s*1 of chain 2, 5 and 9 are inefficient. In comparing of both suppliers types, it means number of efficient contracted suppliers is greater than number of efficient non-contracted ones. By using the model (*all*) which assumes all suppliers can be replaced, 6 inefficient chains are found .

5.7 Summary of result

To evaluate an efficiency of potential agricultural supply chain, the model (*some*) is utilized because, generally, suppliers of agricultural supply chain are contracted and non-contracted suppliers in the same chain. For the frozen shrimp industry, 8 inefficient chains among all supply chain have been found by model (*some*) while only 4 and 5 inefficient chains computed by the conventional models. For the frozen vegetable industry, there are 4 inefficient chains under-computed by

Chapter 5. Experiments: Supply chain of Thai frozen food industry

model (*some*) and (*Network*) while there are only one inefficient chain with the traditional model.

Under the assumption in which all suppliers can be replaceable, the model (*all*) allows suppliers efficiency to measure first. Each suppliers' efficiency are allowed to analyze their effects on chain efficiency. Under computing by the model (*all*), there are seven inefficient chains in frozen shrimp chains and six chains in frozen vegetable chains. The result confirms that the proposed method can identify inefficient supply chains extensively based on accurate structure of the frozen food supply chain. In addition, a potential supplier can be given to emphasize an inherent of efficiency improvement at the same time.

Besides, comparing efficiency between types of suppliers, it is obvious that contracted suppliers (irreplaceable suppliers or s1) are more efficient than noncontracted suppliers (replaceable suppliers or s2) in both frozen shrimp and vegetable supply chains. This result confirms the fact that the manufacturers would tend to choose efficient suppliers to be theirs contracted supplier for stability of their productions.

5.8 Discussions and conclusions

In this chapter, models to evaluate efficiency of supply chain considering replaceable supplier have been proposed to Thai frozen food industry supply chain. A case study approach is used to illustrate an appropriateness of the proposed models.

The two case studies evidence that we can conclude that :

- (i) The supply chain efficiency score from the proposed models is not larger than the efficiency score from the traditional DEA and the network DEA. This result shows that the proposed model can find inefficient chains effectively than two traditional models.
- (ii) The supply chain efficiency score from both proposed models $(\theta_{some(o)})$ or $(\theta_{all(o)})$ is not larger than the product of each member efficiency $(\theta_{s1(o)} * \theta_{s2(o)} * \theta_M)$. We can also conclude that those supply chains are inefficient if one of its members are inefficient.
- (iii) The proposed models provide an alternative target for inefficient supply chain to improve its suppliers. For example, in chain 7 of the frozen shrimp supply chain which its changeable supplier is inefficient, the model allows us to see if chain 7 can improve its supplier to be efficient (based on suppliers of chain 4,9,14 and 15). That means in case that chain 7 should consider

changeable suppliers of chain 4,9,14 and 15 as its goal first.

6 Applications on Customers' Satisfaction

In Chapter 4, the applicability to consider customers' satisfaction of the proposed model for situation some suppliers in a chain are non-contracted is shown.

6.1 Introduction

Considering customers' satisfactions is one of important topics of SCM because an important of SCM is to satisfy customers' requirements. Besides, it is also one of key factors determining how good the organization will be in customer relationships [73]. Customers' satisfaction is defined as "the number of customers, or percentage of total customers, whose reported experience with a firm, its products, or its services (ratings) exceeds specified satisfaction goal" [46]. Customers' satisfaction would bring profit to a company which also brings employees' satisfaction; hence, organizations need to understand that what improve their customers' satisfaction [73]. To improve the customers' satisfaction, the organizations have to evaluate their efficiency to fulfill customers' requirements and identify their customers' satisfaction.

Customers' satisfaction is a person's feelings of pleasure or disappointment resulted from comparing a product's perceived performance in relation to his or her expectations [57]. Customers' satisfaction or dissatisfaction is considered as a measurement of a gap between customers' expectations and performance outcomes of organizations, where negatively disconfirmed expectations lead to dissatisfaction [35, 74, 76]. One of important responses from a customer is 'customer complaints' hence they are reports of problems or failures in processes which need quick recovery in order to avoid migration of profitable customers [70]. Branes [12] mentioned that "a typical business only hears from 4% of its dissatisfied customers, the other 96% leave, 91% for good." That is obvious that complaints which are received from customer are reflected customers' satisfaction directly.

Chapter 6. Applications on Customers' Satisfaction

In agricultural supply chain, the main cause for customers' complaints are from production and quality of products. Usually, this chain consists of a manufacturer and several suppliers. On the suppliers' side, farmers are focused as main suppliers because main materials are produced by them. The farmers' productivity depends on cultivation that relies heavily on its surroundings, natural disasters, plagues, pests and even on labor variations in different regions, resulting in differences in the numbers of workers and in the convenience of shipments between farmers and factories. All of these factors lead to difficulties for stable production. They also affect the products' quality and overall efficiency of a chain.

Because there are several suppliers, the manufacturer focuses to choose efficient suppliers to avoid unstable production and low quality products. In this type of chain, the manufacturer is connected with suppliers by inter product flow and suppliers' contracts. It means contracted suppliers have to deliver products to the manufacturer stably under the contract. On the other hand, non-contracted suppliers need to improve their efficiency or they could be changed by the manufacturers [19]. Therefore, the proposed method is suitable when discussing customers' satisfaction.

As mentioned in the Chapter 2 that the current DEA evaluate methods cannot use such usage because the existing methods cannot consider the situation in which some suppliers are changed. The alternative models are proposed to deal with this situation. In Chapter 3, the applicability of the proposed models has been investigated, and it has been confirm that the proposed models can identify inefficient supply chains extensively. In addition, an inefficient supply chain can be given to emphasize its efficiency in the case that its supplier is efficient. As mentioned above, usual agricultural supply chain consists of a manufacturer and several suppliers, and the manufacturer can change some of the suppliers in order to improve their customers' satisfaction. Then, the manufacturer has to evaluate performances of supply chains with possible suppliers. Therefore, this chapter, the ability of the method is discussed in the case that a manufacturer changes its inefficient supplier to improve their customers' satisfactions.

6.2 Customers' satisfactions

Customers' satisfaction has been a major goal for business organizations for many years and loyal customers contribute to the company's profitability by spending more on the company's products and services [39]. Kotler [57] defined customers' satisfaction as "the level of a person felt state resulting from comparing a product's perceived performance or outcome in violation to his/her own expectation." Customers' satisfaction is also defined as a comparative behavior between inputs beforehand and post obtainment [79]. From those definitions, customers' satis-



Figure 6.1 – Outline of research methodology

faction could be considered as customers' requirements that have been fulfilled. It does not reflects only the degree of customers' satisfaction, but also reflects companies' to provide products or services to meet customers' demands.

Dissatisfaction is another side of satisfaction regarding ways to remedy feelings of discomfort and related actions, such as complaining behavior [33, 76]. Oliver [76] explains dissatisfaction as "the consumers' fulfillment response and judgment that a product or service feature, or the product or service itself, provides (or is providing) a discomfort level of consumption-related fulfillment, including levels of under-fulfillment." 'Customer complaints' is one of important responses which represents customers' dissatisfaction. Indeed complaints provide managers with useful information to enhance service quality [25]. When dissatisfied customers fail to complain, companies are likely to miss the opportunity of redressing the type of the problem and that to learn about mistakes, through a feedback from dissatisfied customers [25]. As above mentioned, the customer complaints could be indications of organizations, hence they are reports of problems or failures in processes which are strongly required in order to avoid migration of profitable customers [70]. Since, customer complaints should be included in one of efficiency criteria in performance measurement.

6.3 Methodology

An outline of this chapter is illustrated in Fig. 6.1.

- 1. Input and output data, which represent the efficiency of each stage, are obtained.
- 2. All suppliers in chains are separated into two types, replaceable one and irreplaceable one.
- 3. The proposed network DEA model with replaceable suppliers concept will be applied.
- 4. The efficiency is measured by using the model generated in the previous step. Finally, the affect of suppliers and customer complaints on efficiency of chain is analyzed by comparing an efficiency of the chain which consists of an efficient supplier.

6.3.1 Supply chain structure

Generally, agricultural supply chain consists of a manufacture and several suppliers. Some suppliers are connected with a manufacturer by products flow and their contract while some are connected with a manufacturer by only product flow. Thus, in order to improve customers' satisfaction, a manufacturer can consider to change only non-contracted suppliers. To simplify the problem, a simple chain which has two suppliers and one manufacturer are conducted. Fig. 6.2 illustrates the idea step by step. The upper part of Fig. 6.2 shows an actual situation, the right part of this figure is supply chain part and the left part of this figure stands for customer one. In the supply chain side, *S*₁, *S*₂ and *M* represent the constant supplier, the changeable supplier and the manufacturer, respectively. X^1 and X^2 stand for inputs of supplier 1 (*S*₁) and supplier 2 (*S*₂) respectively. Intermediate products of *S*₁ and *S*₂ are Y^1 and Y^2 accordingly. And final output is *Z*. After customers get their products, they would send their complaints in a case that they do not satisfy the products or services. Since, their complaints can be regarded as an undesirable output for a supply chain as shown at the bottom part of Fig. 6.2.

6.3.2 The DEA model

The DEA model which has been used in this research is considered as the structure as shown in Fig. 6.2. The efficiency of chain can be computed using the following model:



Figure 6.2 - Framework structure of supply chain with customers complaints



Where

 $\theta_{some(o)}$: Efficiency score of in-considering chain.

 $\theta_{s2(o)}\,$: Efficiency score of changeable supplier in in-considering chain.

Chapter 6. Applications on Customers' Satisfaction

- $X_{(i\,i)}^1$: Vector of *i*-th inputs of supplier 1's for *j*-th chain.
- $X_{(io)}^1$: Vector of *i*-th inputs of supplier 1's for in-considering chain.
- $Y_{(l\,i)}^1$: Vector of *l*-th intermediate products of supplier 1 in *j*-th chain.
- $Y_{(l_0)}^1$: Vector of *l*-th intermediate products of supplier 1 for in-considering chain.
- $X_{(i\,i)}^2$: Vector of *i*-th supplier 2's inputs for *j*-th chain.
- $X_{(io)}^2$: Vector of *i*-th supplier 2's inputs for in considering chain.
- $Y_{(l\,i)}^2$: Vector of *l*-th intermediate products of supplier 2 in *j*-th chain.
- $Y_{(lo)}^2$: Vector of *l*-th intermediate products of supplier 2 in in-considering chain.
- $Z_{(kj)}$: Vector of k-th final outputs for manufacturer of j-th chain.
- $Z_{(ko)}$: Vector of k-th final outputs for manufacturer of in-considering chain.
 - n: The number of chains.

By using this model, an effect of suppliers and customer complaints on efficiency of chain can be analyzed.

6.3.3 The advantage of the model

As the above mentioned situation, an efficiency of replaceable suppliers are not included in a measurement by using the traditional network DEA. Hence, the replaceable supplier efficiency cannot be investigated an effect of chain efficiency and customer complaints. By using the proposed model, an efficiency of replaceable supplier is investigated to show an efficiency of chain which consists of an efficient supplier. The proposed model leads us to inspect that which chain constructed by inefficient replaceable supplier. After choosing the chain which is needed to improve its supplier, the efficiency result of chain could be analyzed how the chain efficiency could be changed by improve replaceable supplier and contain same customers' complaints. For example, if the most inefficiency chain improves its suppliers which means it consumes less inputs system to produce same outputs, the chain will be efficient or not.

6.4 Experiment

As mentioned above, customer complaints are one of criteria which exhibit customers' satisfaction, an efficiency performance which includes customers' complaints should be estimated. In previous section, the network DEA model which includes an efficiency of replaceable supplier is proposed. The method has been applied in the frozen shrimp supply chains in Thailand. The samples are export factories, which are located in the southern and eastern parts of Thailand and comprise the members of the Thailand Institute of Scientific and Technological Research (TISTR), Food Technology Department. The criteria and datasets that are used in this evaluation are shown in Table 6.1 and 6.2.

| Construct | Criteria |
|---------------------------|---|
| Inputs (X) | X_1 : Fixed Assess (10 ⁶ Baht) |
| | X ₂ : Production Capacity |
| | (10kg per 3.95 Acres) |
| | <i>X</i> ₃ : Inventory and Transportation Cost (%) |
| Intermediate Products (Y) | Y ₁ : Damage Rate (%) |
| | Y ₂ : Supplier On-time Rate (%) |
| Output (Z) | <i>Z</i> ₁ : Return on Assess |
| | <i>Z</i> ₂ : Rate of Accepted Products (%) |
| | Z ₃ : Customer complaints |
| | (Number of registered per year) |

| DMUs | | X_1 | X_2 | X_3 | Y_1 | Y_2 | Z_1 | Z_2 | Z_3 |
|------|----|-------|--------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
| 1 | s1 | 7.49 | 306.90 | 42.50 | 96.63 | 93.23 | 0.36 | 98.53 | 17.00 |
| | s2 | 8.21 | 271.30 | 42.50 | 97.14 | 96.20 | | | |
| 2 | s1 | 4.46 | 271.30 | 42.50 | 96.49 | 92.23 | 0.66 | 96.92 | 15.00 |
| | s2 | 12.05 | 306.90 | 42.50 | 96.93 | 95.30 | | | |
| 3 | s1 | 6.58 | 306.90 | 40.00 | 95.00 | 91.88 | 1.23 | 98.62 | 13.00 |
| | s2 | 12.06 | 282.80 | 40.00 | 97.12 | 96.00 | | | |
| 4 | s1 | 7.67 | 271.30 | 43.00 | 96.00 | 91.09 | 2.33 | 97.65 | 9.00 |
| | s2 | 13.40 | 271.30 | 45.00 | 97.62 | 94.20 | | | |
| 5 | s1 | 4.97 | 373.80 | 47.00 | 96.56 | 91.83 | 2.72 | 97.08 | 1.00 |
| | s2 | 14.11 | 373.80 | 45.00 | 96.97 | 95.20 | | | |
| 6 | s1 | 5.20 | 282.80 | 42.50 | 96.40 | 91.68 | 3.41 | 97.18 | 18.00 |
| | s2 | 16.51 | 306.90 | 47.00 | 98.22 | 95.60 | | | |
| 7 | s1 | 6.00 | 373.80 | 45.00 | 96.62 | 91.59 | 3.46 | 97.74 | 8.00 |
| | s2 | 20.37 | 271.30 | 42.50 | 97.69 | 94.00 | | | |
| 8 | s1 | 5.24 | 282.80 | 42.50 | 96.04 | 91.79 | 3.97 | 97.31 | 16.00 |
| | s2 | 21.03 | 373.80 | 42.50 | 97.39 | 94.90 | | | |

Table 6.2 – Data sets of the samples

Table 6.3 reports the efficiency scores of non-contracted suppliers and supply

| DMUs | $\theta_{s2(o)}$ | $\theta_{some(o)}$ | customer complaints |
|------|------------------|--------------------|---------------------|
| 1 | 0.999 | 0.973 | 17.00 |
| 2 | 0.949 | 1.000 | 15.00 |
| 3 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 13.00 |
| 4 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 9.00 |
| 5 | 0.888 | 0.904 | 23.00 |
| 6 | 0.902 | 0.989 | 18.00 |
| 7 | 1.000 | 0.936 | 8.00 |
| 8 | 0.944 | 0.995 | 16.00 |

Table 6.3 – Efficiency results vs. customer complaints

chain obtained from the proposed model (model *some*). First, the efficiency score is analyzed then inefficient supply chains are focused with 'customer complaints' criterion. In the second column, we can find that replaceable suppliers of chain 1, 2, 5, 6, and 8 are inefficient. It means that only 3 suppliers are efficient among the 8 suppliers. On the other hand, we can see from the result that there are 4 chains that are inefficient among the 8 chains. The result shows that every inefficient replaceable suppliers are included in inefficient supply chains.

Now inefficiency chains with their 'customer complaints' criterion are considered. It is assumed that an efficient supply chain should provide a number of customers complaints as less as possible. As the above result of which there are 5 inefficient chains in this experiments, there are 4 chains which their efficiency scores and number customer complaints are the same as above assumption. This result can be explained that 'customer complaints' criterion is also one of important factors that affect chain efficiency. For instance, the most inefficient chain which is the fifth chain is brought in to be analyzed. In this chain, its customer complaints number is highest as 23 registered customer complaints. Besides, the fifth chain's replaceable supplier is the most inefficient suppliers among all replaceable suppliers as well.

The $\theta_{some(o)}$ shows an efficiency of chain in case that its replaceable supplier is inefficient and has not been. In the same way as the above example, the fifth chain which is the most inefficient chain is considered. I assume that only the fifth chain improves its replaceable supplier, a result in case that only the fifth chain improve comparing with other chain is shown in table 6.4.

In this table, results from the fifth chain are highlights. In third column, I assume that only fifth chain improves it suppliers, hence the fifth chain becomes efficient. As same as in the last column, the fifth chain is still efficient even all chains in a measurement improve their inefficient suppliers.

| DMUs | No Improvement | Improve only fifth chain | All chains improve |
|------|--------------------|--------------------------|--------------------|
| | $\theta_{some(o)}$ | | |
| 1 | 0.973 | 0.987 | 0.998 |
| 2 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 3 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 4 | 1.000 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 5 | 0.904 | 1.000 | 1.000 |
| 6 | 0.989 | 0.989 | 1.000 |
| 7 | 0.936 | 0.983 | 0.989 |
| 8 | 0.995 | 0.985 | 1.000 |

Table 6.4 – Efficiency score of the fifth chain

As the above result, the proposed model is enabled to investigate replaceable suppliers efficiency with chain efficiency, and customer complaints while the tradition DEA models are not enable to do. Because in a measurement, efficiency scores of replaceable suppliers are included.

6.5 Conclusion

In this chapter, an efficiency of supply chain which focus on suppliers' side together with customer complaints has been investigated. The proposed DEA model described in Chapter 2, which considers constant and changeable suppliers concept has been utilized. As a case study, 4 inefficient chains among 8 chains have been found. In addition, the result shows that the most inefficient chain consists of both inefficient supplier and the highest number of customer complaints. From the result, we can conclude that an efficient supply chain should provide efficient supplier and less customer complaints. As the above result, the proposed model allows replaceable suppliers efficiency to be investigated with chain efficiency, and customer complaints while the tradition DEA models do not.

7 Conclusions and future directions

7.1 Conclusions

In this thesis, alternative models for supply chain efficiency measurement have been proposed under principle of DEA technique. The different types of suppliers, contracted and non-contracted suppliers, have been considered. The noncontracted suppliers are replaceable and others are irreplaceable due to their contract. Since that, efficiency scores of the non-contracted suppliers should be included in an efficiency measurement. Here, two situations are considered, all suppliers are non-contracted and can be replaced and some suppliers are noncontracted and they can be replaced. There are two models that are proposed in this research. The first model is for a situation in which all suppliers are non-contracted and the other is for a situation in which only some suppliers are non-contracted. The models have been introduced and mathematical proof is used to validate the proposed models.

To show an applicability of the proposed models, firstly, they have been tested with empirical data. Then the proposed models have been applied to case studies from the fields of frozen food supply chains in Thailand which includes two types of products, frozen shrimp and vegetable. These supply chains have two types of suppliers, contracted one and non-contracted one [19]. The results showed that numbers of inefficient supply chains from the two proposed DEA models are more than the numbers from the traditional DEA models. This presented that that the proposed models can identify inefficient supply chains more sensitively that the traditional ones. In practical part, the proposed models also provide an alternative target for inefficient supply chain to improve its inefficient suppliers. The applicability of the proposed models in which considering on customer satisfaction for situation that some suppliers of chain can be replaced and some does not is also shown.

7.2 Directions for future works

One extension of the proposed models in Chapter 3 is to measure an efficiency of a supply chain which consists non-contracted suppliers. In Chapter 4 and 5, an experiment of frozen food industry of Thailand and an application of the proposed models (model *some*) for investigating customers' satisfaction are demonstrated. To get efficiency score, MATLAB is used. In case that an organization want to measure its efficiency by using the proposed models, it may cause difficulties for general users. Therefore, developing of user friendly interface is expected in the future.

Besides, in the supply chain in which includes many suppliers which connect with contract of supply, two types of them are considered as contracted and noncontracted suppliers. In this research, this contract of supply concept is comprised by including suppliers' efficiency in the case that they are non-contracted suppliers. But for potential supply chain, only non-contracted suppliers' efficiency may not enough to represent the contract of supply between manufacturers and suppliers. Therefore, exploring more factors which are affected by contract of supply, e.g., information sharing level or condition of each supplier, and its effect on overall supply chain efficiency could be another direction for future work in this area.

Bibliography

- [1] AHP Based Supply Chain Performance Measurement System, 2007.
- [2] The supply chain council, April 2014.
- [3] A. E. Akçay, G. Ertek, and G. Büyüközkan. Analyzing the solutions of dea through information visualization and data mining techniques: Smartdea framework. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 39:7763–7775, 2012.
- [4] A. Amirteimoori and L. Khoshandam. A data envelopment analysis approach to supply chain efficiency. *Advances in Decision Sciences*, (Article ID 608324), 2011.
- [5] L. M. Z. Angiz, A. Emrouznejad, and A. Mustafa. Fuzzy assessment of performance of a decision making units using dea: A non-radial approach. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 37(7):5153 – 5157, 2010.
- [6] M. Z. Angiz, A. Emrouznejad, and A. Mustafa. Fuzzy Data Envelopment Analysis: A discrete approach. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 39(3):2263– 2269, 2012.
- [7] P. Arocena. Cost and quality gains from diversification and vertical integration in the electricity industry: A DEA approach. *Energy Economics*, 30(1):39 – 58, 2008.
- [8] Arshinder, A. Kanda, and S. Deshmukh. Supply chain coordination: Perspectives, empirical studies and research directions. *Int. J. Production Economics*, 115:316–335, 2008.
- [9] A. Asosheh, S. Nalchigar, and M. Jamporazmey. Information technology project evaluation: An integrated data envelopment analysis and balanced scorecard approach. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 37(8):5931 – 5938, 2010.
- [10] A. Azadeh, S. Ghaderi, and A. Maghsoudi. Location optimization of solar

plants by an integrated hierarchical DEA PCA approach. *Energy Policy*, 36(10):3993 – 4004, 2008.

- [11] R. Banker, A. Charnes, and W. Cooper. Some models for estimating technical and scale inefficiencies in data envelopment analysis. *Management Sci.*, 30(9):1078–1092, 1984.
- [12] J. G. Barnes. Secrets of Customer Relationship Management: It's All About How You Make Them Feel. McGraw-Hill Education, 2001.
- [13] E. Bayraktar, E. Tatoglu, A. Turkyilmaz, D. Delen, and S. Zaim. Measuring the efficiency of customer satisfaction and loyalty for mobile phone brands with DEA. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 39(1):99 106, 2012.
- [14] B. Beamon. Measuring supply chain performance. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*,, 19(3):2752–92, 1999.
- [15] D. Blanchard. *Supply Chain Management Best Practices*. John Wiley & Sons, 2 edition, 2010.
- [16] J. Cai, X. Liu, Z. Xiao, and J. Liu. Improving supply chain performance management: A systematic approach to analyzing iterative KPI accomplishment. *Decision Support Systems*, 46(2):512–521, 2009.
- [17] D. Castro-Lacouture, A. Medaglia, and M. Skibniewski. Supply chain optimization tool for purchasing decisions in B2B construction marketplaces. *Automation in Construction*, 16(5):569–575, 2007.
- [18] C.-W. Chang, D. M. Chiang, and F.-Y. Pai. Cooperative strategy in supply chain networks. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 41:1114–1124, 2012.
- [19] W. Chaowarat and J. Shi. Efficiency measurement of supply chain in the export frozen vegetable industry: A network dea approach. *International Journal of Materials, Mechanics and Manufacturing*, 1(1):88–91, 2013.
- [20] W. Chaowarat and A. Sopadang. Performance measurement of supply chain management for export frozen food. Master's thesis, Chiang Mai University, 2011.
- [21] W. Chaowarat, J. Wanitwattanakosol, and A. Sopadang. A framework for performance measurement of supply chains in frozen food industries. *Thai VCML conference proceeding*, 2009.
- [22] W. ChaowaratT, P. Piboonrungroj, and J. Shi. A review of data development analysis (dea) applications in supply chain management research. In *The*

IEEE Interconference on Industrial Engineering and Engineering Management (IEEM2013) proceeding. IEEE, 2013.

- [23] A. Charnes, W. Cooper, B. Golany, L. Seiford, and J. Stutz. Foundations of data envelopment analysis and pareto–koopmans empirical production functions. *Journal of Econometrics*, 30:91–107, 1985.
- [24] A. Charnes, W. Cooper, and E. Rhodes. Measuring the efficiency of decision making units. *European J. Oper. Res.*, 2(6):429–444, 1978.
- [25] J. C. Chebat, L. Kerzazi, and H. Zourrig. Impact of culture on dissatisfied customers: An empirical study. *City, Culture and Society*, 1(1):37–44, 2010.
- [26] C. Chen and H. Yan. Network DEA model for supply chain performance evaluation. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 213(1):147–155, 2011.
- [27] C. Chen, J. Zhu, J.-Y. Yu, and H. Noori. A new methodology for evaluating sustainable product design performance with two-stage network data envelopment analysis. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 221(2):348–359, 2012.
- [28] C. M. Chen. *Evaluation and Design of Supply Chain Operations using DEA*. PhD thesis, Erasmus University Rotterdam, June 2009.
- [29] C. M. Chen. A network-DEA model with new efficiency measures to incorporate the dynamic effect in production networks. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 194(3):687–699, 2009.
- [30] Y. Chen, L. Liang, and J. Zhu. Equivalence in two-stage DEA approaches. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 193(2):600–604, 2009.
- [31] Y. Chen and J. Zhu. Measuring information technology's indirect impact on firm performance. *Information Technology and Management*, 5:9–22, 2004.
- [32] Y. J. Chen. Structured methodology for supplier selection and evaluation in a supply chain. *Information Sciences*, 181(9):1651–1670, 2011.
- [33] Y. C. Cho. Analyzing online customer dissatisfaction toward perishable goods. *Journal of Business Research*, 64(11):1245–1250, 2011. Innovation, Diffusion, and Adoption of High-Technology Products and Services.
- [34] M. Christopher. Logistics and Supply Chain Management: Strategies for Reducing Costs and Improving Services. Pitman, London, 2 edition, 1998.
- [35] G. A. Churchill and C. Surprenant. An investigation into the determinants

of customer satisfaction. Journal of Marketing Research, 19:491–504, 1982.

- [36] W. D. Cook, L. Liang, and J. Zhu. Measuring performance of two-stage network structures by dea: A review and future perspective. *Omega*, 38(6):423– 430, 2010.
- [37] W. D. Cook and L. M. Seiford. Data envelopment analysis (DEA) thirty years on. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 192(1):1–17, 2009.
- [38] W. D. Cook, J. Zhu, G. Bi, and F. Yang. Network DEA: Additive efficiency decomposition. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 207:1122–1129, 2010.
- [39] Z. S. Dimitriades. Customer satisfaction, loyalty and commitment in service organizations: Some evidence from greece. *Management Research News*, 29(12):782–800, 2006.
- [40] A. Ebrahimnejad, M. Tavana, F. H. Lotfi, R. Shahverdi, and M. Yousefpour. A three-stage data envelopment analysis model with application to banking industry. *Measurement*, 49:308–319, 2014.
- [41] G. Egilmez, M. Kucukvar, O. Tatari, and M. K. S. Bhutta. Supply chain sustainability assessment of the u.s. food manufacturing sectors: A life cycle-based frontier approach. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 82:8– 20, 2014.
- [42] L. Ellram and M. Cooper. Characteristics of supply chain management and the implications for purchasing and logistics strategy. *International Journal of Logistics Management*, 4(2):1–10, 1993.
- [43] D. Estampa., S. Lamouri, and et al. A framework for analysing supply chain performance evaluation models. *Int. J. Production Economics*, 142:247–258, 2013.
- [44] R. Fare and S. Grosskopf. Network DEA. *Socio-Economic Planning Sciences*, 34(1):35–49, 2000.
- [45] R. Fare and C. Lovell. Measuring the technical efficiency of production. *Journal of Economic Theory*, 19:150–162, 1978.
- [46] P. Farris, N. Bendle, and P. Pfeifer. Marketing Metrics: The Definitive Guide to Measuring Marketing Performance. Wharton school publishing. FT Press, 2010.
- [47] A. Feller, D. Shunk, and T. Callarman. Value Chains Vs. Supply Chains.

BPTrends, March 2006.

- [48] A. Gunasekaran, C. Patel, and R. McGaughey. A framework for supply chain performance measurement. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 87(3):333–347, 2004.
- [49] A. Gunasekaran, C. Patel, and E. Tirtiroglu. Performance measure and metrics in a supply chain environment. *International Journal of Operations* & *Production Management*, 21:71–87, 2001.
- [50] G. E. Halkos, N. G. Tzeremes, and S. A. Kourtzidis. The use of supply chain dea models in operation management: a survey, June 2011.
- [51] A. Hatami-Marbini, A. Emrouznejad, and M. Tavana. A taxonomy and review of the fuzzy data envelopment analysis literature: Two decades in the making. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 214(3):457–472, 2011.
- [52] A. Hatami-Marbini, S. Saati, and M. Tavana. An ideal-seeking fuzzy data envelopment analysis framework. *Applied Soft Computing*, 10(4):1062–1070, 2010.
- [53] C. W. Huang, F. N. Ho, and Y. ho Chiu. Measurement of tourist hotels's productive efficiency, occupancy, and catering service effectiveness using a modified two-stage {DEA} model in taiwan. *Omega*, 48:49–59, 2014.
- [54] M. H. Hugos. Essentials of Supply Chain Management, volume 24 of Essentials Series. John Wiley Sons, 2 edition, 2003.
- [55] D. Jacoby. Guide to Supply Chain Management: How Getting it Right Boosts Corporate Performance(The Economist Books). Bloomberg Press, 1 edition, 2009.
- [56] J. Korpela, A. Lehmusvaara, and J. Nisonen. Warehouse operator selection by combining AHP and DEA methodologies. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 108(1-2):135–142, 2007.
- [57] P. Kotler and G. Armstrong. *Principle of Marketing*. Prentice Hall, New Jersey, 1996.
- [58] C. T. Kuah, K. Y. Wong, and W. P. Wong. Monte carlo data envelopment analysis with genetic algorithm for knowledge management performance measurement. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 39:9348–9358, 2012.
- [59] D. Lambert and M. Cooper. Issues in supply chain management. *Industrial*

marketing management, 29:65–83, 2000.

- [60] H. Lee. Creating value through supply chain integration. *Supply Chain Management Review*, 4(4):30–36, 2000.
- [61] H. Li, W. Yang, Z. Zhou, and C. Huang. Resource allocation models' construction for the reduction of undesirable outputs based on DEA methods. *Mathematical and Computer Modelling*, 58(5-6):913–926, 2012.
- [62] L. Li. *Supply Chain Management: An Evolutionary View*. World Scientific Publishing, 2007.
- [63] C. W. Z. J. Liang L, Yang F. Dea models for supply chain efficiency evaluation. *Annals of Operations Research*, 145(1):35–49, 2006.
- [64] S. Lim, H. Bae, and L. H. Lee. A study on the selection of benchmarking paths in DEA. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 38(6):7665–7673, 2011.
- [65] M.-I. Lin, Y.-D. Lee, and T.-N. Ho. Applying integrated dea/ahp to evaluate the economic performance of local governments in china. *European Journal* of Operational Research, 209(2):129–140, 2011.
- [66] F. H. Lotfi, A. Hatami-Marbini, P. J. Agrell, N. Aghayi, and K. Gholami. Allocating fixed resources and setting targets using a common-weights DEA approach. *Computers & Industrial Engineering*, 64(2):631–640, 2013.
- [67] S. Lozano and G. Villa. Multiobjective target setting in data envelopment analysis using AHP. *Computers Operations Research*, 36(2):549–564, 2009.
- [68] R. R. Lummus and R. J. Vokurka. Defining supply chain management: a historical perspective and practical guidelines. *Industrial Management Data Systems*, 99(1):11–17, 1999.
- [69] M. M. Marti, M. S. Novakovi, and A. Baggia. Data envelopment analysis basic models and their utilization. *Organizacija*, 42(2):37–43, 2009.
- [70] J. G. I. Maxham and R. G. Netemeyer. Modeling customer perceptions of complaint handling over time: the effects of perceived justice on satisfaction and intent. *Journal of Retailing*, 78(4):239–252, 2002.
- [71] Mentzer, JohnT., W. DeWitt, J. S. Keebler, S. Min, N. W. Nix, C. D. Smith, and Z. G. Zacharia. Defining supply chain management. *Journal of Business Logistics*, 22(2):18, 2001.
- [72] S. M. Mirhedayatian, M. Azadi, and R. F. Saen. A novel network data en-

velopment analysis model for evaluating green supply chain management. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 147:544–554, 2013.

- [73] R. Mostaghel. Customer satisfaction;service quality in online purchasing in iran. Master's thesis, Luleå University of Technology, 2006.
- [74] Y. Namkung, S. S. Jang, and S. K. Choi. Customer complaints in restaurants: Do they differ by service stages and loyalty levels? *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 30(3):495–502, 2011.
- [75] A. Neely and M. Gregory. Performance measurement system design: a literature review and research agenda. *International journal of operations* and production management, 15(4):80–166, 1995.
- [76] R. Oliver. *Satisfaction: A Behavioral Perspective on the Consumer*. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1997.
- [77] R. Oliver and M. Webber. Supply-chain management: logistics catches up with strategy, 1982.
- [78] A. Pasutham. *Supply chain performance measurement framework; Case studies on the Thai manufactures.* PhD thesis, Aston university, May 2012.
- [79] P.Balathandayutham and R.Sritharan. Service quality survey in apartment industry: a study on residential satisfaction among urban residents. In *IISRO Multi-conferences proceeding*, 2013.
- [80] A. I. Pettersson and A. Segerstedt. Measuring supply chain cost. International Journal of Production Economics, 143(2):357–363, 2013. Focusing on Inventories: Research and Applications.
- [81] J. Puri and S. P. Yadav. A concept of fuzzy input mix-efficiency in fuzzy DEA and its application in banking sector. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 40(5):1437–1450, 2013.
- [82] A. Ross and C. Droge. An integrated benchmarking approach to distribution center performance using DEA modeling. *Journal of Operations Management*, 20(1):19–32, 2002.
- [83] M. Rostamy-Malkhalifeh and E. Mollaeian. Evaluating performance supply chain by a new non-radial network dea model with fuzzy data. *Data Envelopment Analysis and Decision Science*, 2012:1–9, 2012.
- [84] H. Saranga and R. Moser. Performance evaluation of purchasing and supply management using value chain DEA approach. *European Journal of*

Operational Research, 207(1):197–205, 2010.

- [85] L. Seiford and J. Zhu. Profitability and marketability of the top 55 us commercial banks. *Management Science*, 45(9):1270–1288, 1999.
- [86] J. S. Shang. Multi-criteria facility layout problem: An integrated approach. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 66:291–304, 1993.
- [87] R. K. Shiraz, V. Charles, and L. Jalalzadeh. Fuzzy rough dea model: A possibility and expected value approaches. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 2013.
- [88] M. Song, Q. An, W. Zhang, Z. Wang, and J. Wu. Environmental efficiency evaluation based on data envelopment analysis: A review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 16(7):4465–4469, 2012.
- [89] S. Talluri. Data envelopment analysis: Models and extensions. *A News Publication of the Decision Sciences Institute*, 31(3):8–11, 2000.
- [90] K. Tone. A slacks-based measure of efficiency in data envelopment analysis. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 130(3):498–509, 2001.
- [91] J. G. A. J. van der Vorst. Effective food supply chains. Generating, modelling and evaluation supply chain scenarios. Wageningen University, Wageningen., 2000.
- [92] K. Vincová. Using dea models to measure efficiency. BIATEC, 8, 2005.
- [93] P. Wanke and C. Barros. Two-stage dea: An application to major brazilian banks. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 41(5):2337–2344, 2014.
- [94] C. Waters and D. Waters. Global logistics: New directions in supply chain management.
- [95] C. Wu and D. Barnes. A literature review of decision-making models and approaches for partner selection in agile supply chains. *Journal of Purchasing and Supply Management*, 17(4):256–274, 2011.
- [96] D. Wu and D. L. Olson. Supply chain risk, simulation, and vendor selection. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 114(2):646–655, 2008.
- [97] G. Xiao-yan. Performance evaluation of airport construction energy-saving based on DEA network design and performance analysis. *Procedia Environmental Sciences*, 11, Part A:358–364, 2011.
- [98] J. Xu, B. Li, and D. Wu. Rough data envelopment analysis and its application

to supply chain performance evaluation. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 122(2):628–638, 2009.

- [99] F. Yang, D. Wu, L. Liang, G. Bi, and D. D. Wu. Supply chain dea: production possibility set and performance evaluation model. *Ann Oper Res*, 185:195– 211, 2011.
- [100] Y. Zha, L. Liang, and C. Y. Xu. Two-stage BCC model for cooperative efficiency evaluation using a geometric mean method. *Systems Engineering - Theory & Practice*, 28(10):53–58, 2008.
- [101] W. Zhou, R. Zhang, and Y. Zhou. A queuing model on supply chain with the form postponement strategy. *Computers Industrial Engineering*, 66(4):643–652, 2013.
- [102] J. Zhu. Quantitative Models for Performance Evaluation and Benchmarking: Data Envelopment Analysis with Spreadsheets. Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2003.
- [103] Z. Zhu, K. Wang, and B. Zhang. Applying a network data envelopment analysis model to quantify the eco-efficiency of products: a case study of pesticides. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 69:67–73, 2014.

Journals

- [1] Woramol Chaowarat and Jianming Shi. Efficiency measurement of supply chain in the export frozen vegetable industry. *International Journal of Materials, Mechanics and Manufacturing*, 1(1):88–91, 2013.
- [2] Woramol Chaowarat, Hidetsugu Suto, and Pairach Piboonrungroj. Extended supply chain DEA for considering replaceable dmus. *Applied Mechanics and Materials Journal*, 2014 (Accepted).
- [3] Woramol Chaowarat, Hidetsugu Suto, and Jianming Shi. An evaluation method of supply chain efficiency considering information sharing level. *IEEJ Transactions on Electronics, Information and Systems*, 2014 (Accepted).
- [4] Woramol Chaowarat, Hidetsugu Suto, and Takahiro Yokoi. An evaluation method of supply chain efficiency considering customers' satisfaction. *Transactions of Japan Society of Kansei Engineering*, 2014 (Accepted).
- [5] Woramol Chaowarat, Jirapat Wanitwattanakosol, and Apichat Sopadang. A framework for performance measurement of supply chains in frozen food industry. *Thai VCML journal*, 3(1):117–129, 2010.
- [6] Apichat Sopadang, Korrakot Tippayawong, and Woramol Chaowarat. Application of value chain management to longan industry. *American Journal of Agricultural and Biological Sciences*, 17(3):301–311, 2012.
Submitted Journals

[7] Woramol Chaowarat, Pairach Piboonrungroj, and Hidetsugu Suto. Supply chain DEA for considering efficient supplier : Thai frozen food industry. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 2014 (Submitted).

Proceeding of Int. Conferences

- [8] Woramol Chaowarat and Pairach Piboonrungroj. Supply chain performance measurement: Principle and literature review. The 2nd International Conference on Asian Economic Development (AED2013), 2013.
- [9] Woramol Chaowarat, Pairach Piboonrungroj, and Jianming Shi. Efficiency measurement of the exported frozen food supply chain: A network data envelopment analysis. The 7 thInternational Conference on Software, Knowledge, Information Management and Applications, 2013.
- [10] Woramol Chaowarat, Pairach Piboonrungroj, and Jianming Shi. A review of data development analysis (DEA) applications in supply chain management research. The IEEE Interconference on Industrial Engineering and Engineering Management (IEEM2013), 2013.
- [11] Woramol Chaowarat, Pairach Piboonrungroj, and Hidetsugu Suto. Supply chain DEA for considering efficient supplier : Thai frozen food industry. The 2014 5th International Conference on Material and Manufacturing Technology, 2014.
- [12] Woramol Chaowarat and Jianming Shi. Efficiency measurement of supply chain in the export frozen seafood industry: A network DEA approach. JFJS2013, 2013.
- [13] Woramol Chaowarat, Hidetsugu Suto, and Jianming Shi. An evaluation framework of efficiency for supply chain based on information sharing level. International Conference on Humanized Systems 2013 (ICHS2013), 2013.